

FOREIGN INVESTMENT IN IRAN: MULTINATIONAL FIRMS' COMPLIANCE WITH U.S. SANCTIONS

BY DAVID ADESNIK AND SAEED GHASSEMINEJAD

SEPTEMBER 10, 2018

When President Donald Trump withdrew from the nuclear deal with Iran, he ushered in a high-stakes competition between the United States and Europe to determine whether unilateral U.S. sanctions could impose overwhelming pressure on Iran, or if European governments could protect the economic gains that accrued to Tehran from the nuclear deal. If European countermeasures defused American sanctions, the incentives for Iran to abide by the deal would remain intact. Perhaps more importantly, Europe would demonstrate that Washington cannot wage economic warfare without its consent and participation.

A critical measure of European ability to restrain the United States is the response of European multinational corporations to the return of U.S. sanctions. In addition, it is important to monitor how top Asian multinationals navigate the transatlantic competition. Will leading multinationals withdraw from the Iranian market rather than risk losing access to American markets and the U.S. financial system? Or will firms conclude the U.S. threats are hollow, since punishing European and Asian multinationals would inflict substantial damage on American firms and consumers?

Home countries of firms that reportedly did business with Iran after the implementation of the JCPOA:



This report serves as a scorecard for all those who are tracking sanctions compliance, including the Department of the Treasury, Department of State, and U.S. officials in other government agencies who monitor sanctions compliance. It provides a country-by-country list of firms with investments in Iran, indicating which ones are likely to stay, which to leave, and which have made no announcement. In all, the report covers 232 companies and business associations, of which 67 are part of the *Fortune* Global 500 list of firms with the highest revenues.

In the four months since the U.S. withdrawal from the 2015 nuclear deal, 31 European and Asian firms in the Global 500 announced they would be leaving the Iranian market or hinted their exit was imminent. The list includes France's Total, Airbus, and PSA/Peugeot; Denmark's Maersk, Germany's Allianz, and Siemens; Italy's Eni; Japan's Mazda and Mitsubishi UFJ Financial Group; and the UK's BP. In contrast, Renault is the only European member of the Global 500 that expressed an intention to resist American pressure, yet its COO indicated in July that the company will suspend operations.

Since U.S. sanctions do not apply in general to food and medicine, Nestle has announced it will continue operations in Iran. France's Sanofi, Germany's Bayer, and Switzerland's Roche have not yet announced their plans, yet sanctions may not affect their pharmaceutical work, nor Danone's beverage business. Lufthansa will also continue its flights to Iran, which do not necessarily conflict with sanctions.

All together, we assess that 71 companies plan to withdraw from Iran, 19 plan to stay, and 142 have either not decided or not broadcast their decision.

Of course, the final results are not yet in. When the U.S. withdrew from the nuclear deal, Treasury announced it would reinstate some sanctions after a 90-day "wind-down period" and the remainder after a 180-day wind-down. That 90-day period is over, but many companies may still be reviewing their options and holding off on firm announcements until November.

Beyond monitoring compliance with sanctions, it is essential to ask why firms have decided to leave. Their answers demonstrate how sanctions compliance has become an integral part of corporate risk management. "BP always complies with applicable sanctions," the British firm said after suspending a joint venture with an Iranian partner.² "We cannot defy the United States," Italian refinery operator Saras told *Reuters*.³ These are only partial answers, however, since the question remains why sanctions compliance has become increasingly automatic and defiance of Washington almost unthinkable.

The answer has to do with the mismatch between the economic power of the United States and Iran; the U.S. economy is roughly fifty times the size of the Iranian one. Together, the EU economies may be comparable in size to that of the United States, yet multinationals are not choosing between access to EU versus U.S. markets. Rather, they are choosing between the U.S. and Iran – the world's number one market and a corrupt, mismanaged backwater. The dollar is also the world's leading reserve currency and the predominant medium of international trade, so losing access to it would have major repercussions for any multinational. Thus, even a marginal risk of sanctions tends to be intolerable.

One of the best illustrations of this dynamic is the case of OMV, an Austrian energy firm with 20 billion euros in annual sales. Three weeks after insisting it would not cancel contracts in Iran, the firm's CEO told *Reuters*, "Let's face it, you cannot simply carry on in Iran. U.S. sanctions are a much bigger risk for OMV's business than any possible compensation that Europe ... could offer."⁴

For some small- and medium-sized firms with less exposure to the U.S. market and the dollar, the calculus may be different. Plum contracts in Iran may outweigh ties to the U.S. market. They also may assume that their modest size may diminish Treasury's interest in targeting them. Of course, Treasury may decide to make an example of one or more firms in this category to demonstrate that they are not immune.

The far more important exception to the pattern of compliance consists of state-owned or state-controlled firms in Russia and China whose decisions reflect political imperatives and who are positioned to withstand the impact of sanctions. The

most significant examples are China's state-owned energy giants, CNPC and Sinopec, Chinese railway firm CREC, and the Kremlin-controlled energy companies, Gazprom and Rosneft. These are the only five firms in the Global 500 whose actions indicate they will resist sanctions. (As noted above, Nestle will remain, but its products are sanctions-compliant.) Turkish firms are also likely to remain in Iran, in light of Ankara's hostility toward the U.S. and pervasive influence in the corporate sector.

Beyond China, Asian multinationals lean clearly toward compliance with U.S. sanctions. MUFG and Mizuho, both major Japanese financial firms, will no longer handle Iran-related transactions. South Korean firms have not been as decisive, yet two arms of Hyundai have terminated their business. Significantly, Indian refiner Reliance Industries said it would stop importing oil from Tehran, even though New Delhi supports the European effort to salvage the nuclear deal with Iran. Russia's Lukoil also suspended plans for new projects in Iran, citing U.S. sanctions as the reason.

Implications for Addressing the Iranian Nuclear Threat

Beyond the question of whether multinationals will comply with U.S. sanctions is the broader issue of how their compliance should inform Washington's ongoing campaign to address the threat of Iran's nuclear and missile capabilities. To secure a better deal from Tehran, Washington will need much greater leverage at the negotiating table. Opponents of President Trump's withdrawal from the nuclear deal argued that it would raise the risk of armed conflict, since the U.S. would have to employ threats of war to increase its leverage. This argument reflected the underlying assumption that the unilateral reinstatement of sanctions would not be an effective means of exerting pressure.

If compliance with U.S. sanctions remains the rule among multinationals, it should allay the concerns of opponents to American withdrawal. If the outright opposition of European governments cannot stop multinationals from complying with U.S. sanctions, then Tehran will feel the pressure and Washington will have greater leverage. The compliance of multinationals is not the only measure of sanctions' effectiveness, but it suggests that American resolve may be more important than a transatlantic consensus.

Furthermore, there is clearly an alternative to saber-rattling as a means of pressuring Iran. A credible threat of force will still be necessary to prevent Iran from embarking on a crash program to build the bomb, yet economic and political pressure should remain the focal points. With Iran's currency in freefall and its people marching to protest both dictatorship and deprivation, Tehran's ability to resist coercion has diminished substantially.

The U.S. should still work to bridge its differences with Europe, however, since a united front would dash Iranian hopes of sowing division in the West. Certainly, the Trump administration could employ a less confrontational approach to America's longstanding democratic allies. Meanwhile, instead of working against U.S. sanctions, European leaders should work with the U.S. to fix the principal flaws of the nuclear deal while holding Iran accountable for its aggression, terrorism, and human rights violations.

Ultimately, the violent Islamism of Iran's clerical regime poses as much of a threat to Europe as it does to the United States. In July, German authorities filed charges of conspiracy to commit murder against an Iranian diplomat who recruited agents to bomb a 25,000-strong Paris gathering organized by an exiled opposition group.⁵ The potential for such a regime to develop nuclear weapons should be more than enough of a reason for Western leaders to overcome their differences.

Sources

Since the conclusion of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA), FDD has monitored the public announcement of new investments in Iran by multinational corporations in North America, Europe, and Asia. Since the U.S. withdrawal from the JCPOA in May, FDD has also monitored announcements regarding the status of those investments.

Using only publicly available information, this memo presents a country-by-country list of which companies are likely to stay, which to leave, and which have not announced a decision. The information in this memo is carefully sourced and footnoted, but far from exhaustive. It should be used for informational purposes and not to make legal determinations.

The statements made and actions taken by certain companies are ambiguous; labeling them as likely to stay or leave requires subjective judgement. In addition, there is insufficient information to determine if numerous planned investments in Iran ever came to fruition. For the purposes of this list, if it remains unclear whether a planned investment materialized, the relevant company appears under the heading of 'No Announcement.'

Decisions of Major Companies

DECISIONS TO STAY

FDD has identified several major companies that have expressed an intention to stay in Iran or appear highly likely to do so based on their actions to date. The most significant EU-based firm is France's **Renault**, whose CEO pledged last year to stay in Iran even if the U.S. reinstated sanctions. He affirmed that position on June 15, yet the company's COO said in late July the company is likely to suspend operations. Therefore, we consider Renault to be leaving the Iranian market, although it may retain a token presence. Austria's **OMV** also reversed its initial decision to remain.

Since sanctions do not apply to food and medicine, Switzerland's **Nestle** will continue operations. While British Airways and Air France-KLM have cancelled service to Iran, **Lufthansa** will continue its flights, which do not necessarily conflict with sanctions.

Together, China, Russia, and Turkey account for 10 of the 19 firms likely to stay in Iran. China's **CNPC** is considering whether to increase its share of a multibillion-dollar expansion of the South Pars gas field by purchasing a majority stake from France's Total, which is leaving the country. Meanwhile, **Sinopec** plans to continue imports of Iranian crude. Two months after the U.S. withdrawal from the JCPOA, Chinese railway giant **CREC** reached an agreement to build a subway line in Ahvaz. There is little reason to expect that other Chinese firms will leave the Iranian market, either.

Gazprom and **Rosneft**, the Kremlin-controlled energy firms, are reportedly in negotiations with Iran's oil ministry for projects worth up to \$10 billion. **Tupras**, Turkey's only oil refiner, will decrease its imports from Iran, but not end them.

Only six European and one Asian firm outside China, Russia, and Turkey seem likely to resist sanctions. Austria's **LMF**, a manufacturer of oil and gas compressors, stated that it aims to remain in business in Iran. So does the German pump and valve manufacturer **KSB**.

Italy's **Saipem** is actively seeking projects in the oil, gas, and petrochemical sectors in Iran, which indicates it is not planning to leave. **Denikon** signed a MOU in July to build solar power plants together with China's **Sinosteel**.

The London-based **Pergas** group, which recently signed a deal to develop the Keranj oil field in Iran's Khuzestan province, also appears eager to stay. In addition, the CEO of the Swiss rail firm **Matisa** said his firm "will continue to operate regardless of U.S. sanctions."

Singapore's Hyflux received a letter of intent in July to build a second desalination plant in Iran.

DECISIONS TO LEAVE

There is a long list of companies that have announced they will pull out from Iran immediately or in the absence of a U.S. sanctions waiver. Unsurprisingly, American companies such as **Boeing**, **Honeywell**, **Dover**, and **General Electric** plan to comply.

The French oil giant **Total** did not receive its requested waiver. Since Total is cross-listed in New York, it is under direct supervision of the SEC and has been previously fined for bribing an Iranian official. French automaker **PSA/Peugeot**, a long-time partner of Iran's auto manufacturing industry, is also leaving Iran. While **Airbus** will be seeking a waiver from U.S. authorities, the probability that such a waiver will be issued is almost zero. **Air France-KLM Group** announced it will stop serving Iranian destinations in September, citing a lack of commercial viability.

Major German firms are also heading for the exit. **Daimler** suspended activities in August and **Volkswagen** indicated it would comply with sanctions, while **Deutsche Telekom** and **Deutsche Bahn** cancelled their projects in Iran. Reports indicate that **BASF** subsidiary **Wintershall** will not pursue new projects, either. **Siemens** had several deals with Iranian companies but is winding down its current business in Iran and will not sign any new deals. Container line **Hapag-Lloyd** is scaling back its Iran business, while insurer **Allianz** is preparing to wind down its Iran business, which it described as minimal.

Italian oil giant **Eni** said its contract to purchase oil from Iran is expected to terminate by the end of 2018. The Danish shipping company **Maersk-Moller** as well as **Danske Bank** announced they would leave Iran. In the financial sector, Austrian **Oberbank** and Belgian **KBC** severed ties with Iran. Significantly, Oberbank had signed a finance deal worth €1 billion with 14 Iranian banks in 2017.

One of the most interesting cases is Russia's **Lukoil**, which had several contracts and agreements that it has now suspended. Its hesitation shows the long reach of the U.S. sanctions.

Despite Indian officials' public support for the continuation of doing business with Iran, Indian refineries are already winding down operations. **Nayara Energy**, one of the country's biggest buyers of Iranian oil, plans to end its imports of Iranian crude by November, while **Reliance Industries** said it would import no more oil from Iran. Looking ahead, the U.S. should closely monitor the decisions made by Indian banks, whom the government is pressuring to continue working with Iran.

NO DECISION YET

The majority of companies on the list have not yet announced their intentions. As the wind-down period for operations draws to a close, their decisions should become clear. Also, many companies that entered Iran only signed memorandums of understanding (MOUs) or other types of agreements that did not entail a final contract. As such, no announcement of a withdrawal may be necessary. However, there are cases where a contract was signed and executed but the company has kept its silence about its future in Iran. The U.S. should closely follow these cases and proactively pressure companies to cut their ties to Iran.

Among German firms, insurer **Munich Re**, auto parts maker **ZF Friedrichshafen**, and metals company **Mansfelder Kupfer und Messing (MKM)** are among the major companies that have not yet announced a final decision about their Iran contracts.

Another company to watch is the Italian financial giant **SACE**, which has not yet announced whether it will provide insurance or other forms of support to those investing in Iran.

South Korea's **Hyundai** signed deals with Iran in the oil, gas, petrochemical, and automotive sectors. Hyundai's shipbuilding and merchant marine components are winding down the business, but it is not clear if all Hyundai arms will do so. Another South Korean company to watch is **Korea Exim Bank**, which had announced it would finance \$8 billion of a South Korean investment package as of June 2017.

Major Chinese firms such as CITIC, CRRC, and CRIC have not yet announced any decision, but it is unlikely they will leave Iran willingly. China's oil purchases from Iran provide Chinese firms a solid ground to operate there.



C STAY

LMF: Manufactured compressor systems in Iran since 2016 and stated in May 2018 that it aims to remain in business in Iran.⁷

LEAVE

Oberbank: Signed a €1-billion finance deal with 14 Iranian banks in 2017 and transacted regularly with 21 Iranian banks.⁸

▶ In June 2018, the bank announced it was winding down operations in Iran. "The threat posed to European companies by U.S. secondary sanctions is forcing us to retreat," its website said.

OMV: Signed a deal with the National Iranian Oil Company in 2016 to carry out joint studies in the Zagros and Persian Gulf regions.¹⁰

▶ In May 2018, OMV announced it would continue with planned projects in Iran, ¹¹ yet its CEO later said that U.S. sanctions made this impossible. ¹²

IO NO ANNOUNCEMENT

3PMan: Signed a MOU with Iran's Auto Parts Manufacturing association, according to an Iranian Chamber of Commerce announcement in 2016.¹³

Elin Motoren: Signed a MOU with MAPNA Iran in 2016 focused on transferring technology related to manufacturing electric motors.¹⁴

Erste Bank: Told the *Financial Times* in 2016, "We have started on-boarding Iranian banks in terms of trade finance co-operation." ¹⁵

▶ In May 2018, Erste stated it never signed any contracts as part of a correspondent bank network.¹6

Examon Pharma: Reached a cooperation agreement with Rozhin Darou, according to an Iranian Chamber of Commerce announcement in 2016.¹⁷

▶ The website of Examon Pharma's parent company continues to emphasize its commitment to doing business in Iran.¹8

Gesamtverband Autoteile-Handel (GVA): Reached a MOU with Iran's Auto Parts Manufacturing association, according to an Iranian Chamber of Commerce announcement in 2016.¹⁹

Petrochemical Holding: Reached an agreement with Rayanedaran, according to an Iranian Chamber of Commerce announcement in 2016.²⁰

Raiffeisen Bank International: Announced plans in 2016 to open a representation office in Iran to facilitate transactions of foreign entities seeking to do business in Iran.²¹

▶ In May 2018, a Raiffeisen spokesperson said the bank has no exposure in Iran.²²

VAMED: Finalized plans in 2016 to build a hospital in Shiraz, according to the firm's Iranian partner.²³



◯ LEAVE

KBC Bank: Announced in June 2018 that it would only conduct humanitarian transactions with Iran due to the U.S. re-imposition of sanctions – an exception permitted by Washington. "KBC never financed any deal with Iran but only processed the settlement of transactions of its customers," the company said in a statement.²⁴



NO ANNOUNCEMENT

Bombardier: Did not confirm a January 2018 report in the Iranian press that it had reached a preliminary agreement to sell its first commercial aircraft order from Iran, which would include 10 new CRJ-900 regional jets.²⁵

▶ On May 1, 2018, Iranian state-run media reported a statement by Qeshm Air CEO Mahmoud Shekarabi that his company is negotiating with Bombardier for an order of 10 planes.²⁶



◯ STAY

China Railway Engineering Corporation (CREC): Signed a contract in March 2018 to construct a high-speed rail line in Iran between Tehran and Isfahan in concert with Italy's Ferrovie dello Stato.²⁷

▶ The company signed another deal in July 2018 with Iran's Ahvaz Municipality to build the city's second subway line, according to an Iranian press report.²⁸

CNPC: Signed a deal with France's Total and the National Iranian Oil Company in 2017 to further develop the South Pars gas field for the next 20 years, taking a 30-percent stake in the development.²⁹

- ▶ One of CNPC's subsidiaries, **PetroChina**, also started talks in 2017 regarding closer cooperation with Iran in the petrochemical industry.³⁰
- ▷ CNPC indicated in May 2018 that it will take over Total's stake in the South Pars oil field (50.1 percent) if the French company withdraws.³¹

Dongming: Stated in July 2018 that it would turn to Iran for crude oil imports while shunning American crude in light of tariff risks.³²

Sinopec: A Sinopec executive said that U.S. sanctions have not had an impact on China's crude oil purchases from Iran. He added that oil refineries in China use ships without exposure to the United States for Iranian crude oil purchases.³³

Sinosteel: Signed a MOU in July 2018 to help build solar power plants in the city of Yazd in cooperation with Italian firm Denikon.³⁴

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

China Development Bank: Signed a cooperation agreement in September 2017 with the Central Bank of Iran to provide financing worth \$15 billion for development projects.³⁵

China National Machinery Import and Export Corporation (CMC): Signed a €2.2-billion deal in May 2017 to electrify a rail line between Tehran and Mashhad.³⁶

CITIC Trust: Agreed in 2017 to extend \$10 billion in lines of credit to five Iranian banks to support projects, according to then-head of the Central Bank of Iran, Valiollah Seif.³⁷

CRIC: Signed an agreement with Iranian Aluminum Company in 2016 for a joint venture investment valued at approximately \$2 billion.³⁸

CRRC: Subsidiary **CRRC Nanjing Puzhen** signed a deal in March 2018 with Iran's Industrial Development and Renovation Organization to provide 450 subway wagons.³⁹

- ▶ Another subsidiary, **China Civil Engineering Construction Corp**, signed a contract worth more than \$500 million in January 2018 for a new railway line between Kermanshah and Khosravi.⁴⁰
- ▶ CRRC Nanjing Puzhen had previously signed a MOU in March 2017 to provide 215 subway cars for three Iranian cities.⁴¹
- ▶ In February 2017, another subsidiary, **CRRC Changchun Railway Vehicles Co.**, completed trial operations in Mashhad and announced it would supply 100 subway cars for the city's metro.⁴²
- ▶ In 2016, CRRC Changchun began shipping more than 1,000 subway cars to Iran as part of a \$1.39 billion, five-year contract.⁴³

Export-Import Bank of China: Planned to open two euro and yuan accounts for the Central Bank of Iran, according to Iranian press reports in 2016.⁴⁴

- ▶ The Exim Bank of China also signed a contract in 2017 for a \$1.5-billion loan for a high-speed train in Iran.⁴⁵
- ▶ The bank also committed to \$10 billion in loans, according to then-head of the Central Bank of Iran, Valiollah Seif.⁴⁶
- Sinomach: Signed an agreement worth \$845 million in March 2018 to build a railway in western Iran.⁴7



Czech Republic

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

- Description > OSTROJ: Signed a €65 million, two-and-a-half-year contract with Zarand Iranian Steel Company in 2017.48
- ▶ **Solek Group:** Implemented a project in Iran in 2018, according to its website.⁴⁹ The website also lists four projects under development in Iran.⁵⁰



A.P. Moller Holding: Subsidiary **Maersk Tankers** (formerly owned by Maersk), announced it would wind down transporting cargos to and from Iran by November 4, 2018.⁵¹

Danske Bank: Signed a €500-million finance contract with 10 Iranian banks in 2017.⁵²

- ▶ Danske Bank said in 2018 that it had decided prior to the U.S. announcement withdrawal from the nuclear deal to phase out operations in Iran due to reputational risks and that it would suspend existing relations.⁵³
- ▶ The bank is under investigation by Danish authorities for numerous cases of money laundering between 2007 and 2015, including cases linked to Iran and North Korea.⁵⁴

Maersk: The CEO stated in May 2018, "With the sanctions the Americans are to impose, you can't do business in Iran if you also have business in the U.S., and we have that on a large scale. I don't know the exact timing details, but I am certain that we're also going to shut down [in Iran]." ⁵⁵

Torm: Stopped taking new orders in Iran. "We follow the situation closely and always follow the rules. Therefore, we have also stopped taking new orders from Iran," a spokesperson for the tanker operator said in May 2018.⁵⁶

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

Haldor Topsoe: Opened an office in Tehran in 2016 and signed a contract with Badr-e-Shargh Petrochemical Complex to provide equipment and materials for a new methanol plant in Chabahar, Iran.⁵⁷ The company announced in August 2018 that it is cutting 200 jobs from its 2,700 workforce due to U.S. sanctions on Iran.⁵⁸

Leo Pharma: Lists an office location in Iran on its website.⁵⁹

Novo Nordisk: Announced plans in 2015 to build a pharmaceutical manufacturing plant in Iran.⁶⁰ According to the company's website, Novo Nordisk has an office in Tehran but no production plants or R&D centers.⁶¹

- ▶ During the previous sanctions era, Novo Nordisk operated in Iran though Novo Nordisk Pars, a whollyowned affiliate. 62
- ▶ Novo pharmaceutical products and medical devises make up 50 percent of Danish exports to Iran, according to an interview with the Danish ambassador to Iran. 63
- According to a 2017 filing with the SEC, the company's wholly-owned affiliate Novo Nordisk Pars contracts with five companies that may be controlled by the government of Iran. Novo Nordisk Pars also purchased land from a government-controlled holding company in 2016 to construct a manufacturing facility and planned to make monthly payments to the holding company. Novo Nordisk anticipated investing about \$72 million over the next five years to build the facility.⁶⁴



Airbus: Finalized agreement with Iran Air in 2016 to provide 118 Airbus commercial passenger planes, including 12 A380s, in a \$25-billion contract.⁶⁵

▶ In May 2018, U.S. Treasury Secretary Steven Mnuchin stated that the United States would revoke Airbus's license to sell passenger airplanes to Iran. 66

Air France-KLM: Announced in August 2018 it would suspend flights to Iran as of September, explaining the route was not commercially viable.⁶⁷

▶ KLM announced in July 2018 it would end its flights to Iran in September 2018. It had previously suspended flights in 2013 but resumed them in 2016 due to the nuclear deal.⁶⁸

Air Liquide: Finalized a technology MOU in March 2018 with Iran's Petrochemical Research and Technology Company.⁶⁹

▶ The French industrial group said it will cease all commercial activity in Iran and that it has no investments there.⁷⁰

ATR: Signed a contract in 2017 to provide 20 planes to Iran Air.⁷¹

- ▶ ATR later announced that it would not deliver the remaining aircraft. The company's CEO cited the impending re-imposition of sanctions in the company's decision.⁷²
- ▶ However, five planes were delivered to Iran the day before the U.S. began restoring sanctions.⁷³
- ▶ ATR has now applied for waivers from the Treasury Department so that it can complete deliveries of remaining planes; it is awaiting a decision.⁷⁴

AXA: Insured Iran shipments following the nuclear deal, but has refused any new contracts. 75

CMA CGM: Signed a cooperation agreement in 2016 with the Islamic Republic of Iran Shipping Lines. ⁷⁶ In July 2018, the shipping group's chief said, "Due to the Trump administration, we have decided to end our service for Iran."

Engie: Announced in May 2018 that it will end its engineering contracts by November. The energy firm says it has no infrastructure in Iran.⁷⁸

Ingenico: Announced in July 2018 that it will end its distribution partnership in Iran before the November reimposition of sanctions.⁷⁹

PSA: Signed a joint-venture agreement with SAIPA in 2016 to produce and sell Citroen vehicles in Iran, with a planned investment of €300 million in manufacturing and R&D.⁸⁰ In addition, PSA brand Peugeot in 2016 established a €400-million joint venture with an Iranian vehicle manufacturer to modernize a car factory near Tehran, which was expected to produce 100,000 vehicles annually.⁸¹

▶ PSA announced in June 2018 it was suspending its joint ventures in Iran.⁸² The U.S. denied its request for a waiver.⁸³

Renault: Established a joint venture in August 2017 to produce 150,000 additional vehicles in Iran annually, supplementing Renault's existing 200,000 vehicle capacity in the country.⁸⁴ The \$780-million agreement is the largest foreign auto deal in Iran's history.⁸⁵

- ▶ In October 2017, the firm's CEO said the company would not exit Iran if the U.S. reinstated sanctions.⁸⁶ The CEO affirmed that position on June 15, 2018.⁸⁷
- ▶ On July 28, 2018, the COO suggested a reversal may be imminent. *Bloomberg* characterized his remarks as an indication that "Iran operations are likely to be put on hold to comply with U.S. sanctions."88

SCOR: Reached an agreement with the Central Insurance of Iran in 2017 to cover catastrophe excess of loss reinsurance in Iran. So SCOR said in July 2018 it would not enter into any new business contracts or renew its existing business in Iran due to U.S. sanctions. So

Total: Signed a contract in 2016 to buy up to 200,000 barrels of crude oil from Iran per day. 91 Total also signed a deal with China's CNPC and the National Iranian Oil Company in 2017 to further develop the South Pars gas field for the next 20 years. 92

▶ After the United States denied Total's request for a waiver, 93 the company officially pulled out of the South Pars gas contract. 94

Wormser: Decided to stop trading with Iran to maintain access to the U.S. dollar, according to a June 2018 report.⁹⁵

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

Accor: Established two hotels in Iran in 2015 and announced plans to open at least 100 more.⁹⁶

Alstom: Signed a deal in 2017 to build metro and rail carriages in Iran. 97

Bureau Veritas: Established an Iranian branch in 1976 and has operated in Tehran since, supplying certifications, government services and international trade, and marine offshore construction. 98

CBE Group: Worked on multiple projects related to the construction of tunnels in Iran between 2003 and 2016, according to its website.⁹⁹

▶ Coface: Reached an agreement with the Central Bank of Iran in 2016 to settle Coface's debt and resume operations.¹⁰⁰

Cohen Amir-Aslani: Opened an office in Tehran in 2016 to advise companies looking to invest in Iran.¹⁰¹

- ▶ **Danone:** Has a long-standing joint venture that produces Damavand mineral water, Iran's biggest bottled water brand. ¹02
- ▶ **Exness Company:** Will cooperate with Iran on the reconstruction of the Bou Ali Sina petrochemical plant, according to a 2016 announcement by Iran's National Petrochemical Company. ¹⁰³

Oil Industry Institute: Signed an agreement in 2016 with Iran's Research Institute of Petroleum Industry regarding research cooperation in the oil industry.¹⁰⁴

Orange: Announced in 2016 that it is in negotiations with Mobile Telecommunication Company of Iran "regarding a number of areas of potential cooperation and business topics." ¹⁰⁵

Sanofi: Signed a MOU with Iran's government in 2016. Says it is too early to say if sanctions will affect its operations. ¹⁰⁶

SNCF: Signed a MOU for cooperation on developing Iranian railways in 2017.¹⁰⁷

Sofregaz: Led a consortium to which Iran awarded a deal worth €42 million to recover natural gas at South Pars Phases 2 and 3. Also signed a separate deal to recover natural gas at the site. 108

Vinci: Signed a contract in 2016 to develop a new terminal at the Shahid Hashemi Nejad airport in Mashhad. 109 Also signed a contract to develop Iran's main international airport. 110

▶ In 2017, the construction giant reached a deal to run two of Iran's major airports.¹¹¹

Germany

STAY

KSB: Has had an office in Iran since 2003. KSB's website says it offers technical solutions in energy, industry, water, and waste, and that the company "has proudly continued its supportive operations before, during, and after the international sanctions on Iran." ¹¹²

Lufthansa: Announced in 2017 that it is in talks with Iran Air to provide catering, maintenance, and pilot training services to the Iranian fleet.¹¹³

▶ The company said it will continue flying to Tehran, along with subsidiary Austrian Airlines, "until further notice." 114

EXECUTE

Allianz: Is "preparing to wind down Iran-related business due to possible U.S. sanctions," a spokesperson said in May 2018.¹¹⁵

BASF: The company's Wintershall subsidiary signed a MOU with the National Iranian Oil Company in 2016.116

- ▶ Shortly before the announcement the U.S. was withdrawing from the nuclear deal, a BASF spokesperson stated, "We'll comply with all the laws and regulations if they change."

 117
- ▶ Wintershall announced that it will not pursue further projects in Iran, according to Russian news sources. 118

Bilfinger: Does not plan to sign any new business in Iran.¹¹⁹ The company received a contract in 2016 worth millions of euros to supply a process control system for an Iranian refinery.¹²⁰

Daimler: Signed letters of intent with Iran Khodro Diesel and Mammut Group in 2016 to cooperate on a joint venture for local production of Mercedes-Benz trucks and powertrain components.¹²¹

▶ In August 2018, Daimler announced it is suspending activities in Iran "until further notice according to applicable sanctions." 122

Deutsche Bahn: Announced in August 2018 that it is ending projects in Iran. 123

Subsidiary DB Engineering and Consulting had a consulting contract which began a year and a half prior and signed a second MOU in May 2017.¹²⁴

Deutsche Telekom: Announced in August 2018 that it had ended its projects in Iran in mid-May. Telekom's subsidiary **Detecon** had provided consulting services to businesses in the telecommunications industry. 125

Duerr: Said it had halted activities in Iran. 126

DZ Bank: Said in May 2018 that it would suspend financial transactions with Iran. 127

Hapag-Lloyd: Stopped one of its two feeder services to Iran. It will decide on the second service's fate before the November 4 deadline imposed by the U.S. The company stopped handling products on the list of commodities hit by U.S. sanctions. 128

Helaba: Stopped processing Iran-related transactions at the end of July 2018. 129

Siemens: Has signed a number of contracts with Iran since 2016, notably in the energy¹³⁰ and transportation¹³¹ sectors, as well as the petrochemical sector.¹³²

▷ CEO Joe Kaeser announced in May 2018 that Siemens cannot accept new deals with Iran.¹³³

SMS Group: Signed a \$400-million deal in 2017 to expand the capacity of an Iranian steel plant, but is now winding down its business in Iran.¹³⁴

Volkswagen: Announced plans to begin sales in August 2017 through local partner Mammut Khodro, marking a return to the Iranian market after 17 years. 135

- ▶ After the U.S. withdrawal from the nuclear deal, Volkswagen said it would follow international rules. 136
- Sweden's Scania, which is owned by Volkswagen, sold 5,000-6,000 vehicles to Iran annually, starting in 2016. Scania cancelled all orders it could not deliver by mid-August 2018 to avoid sanctions.¹³³

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

ABO Wind: Started construction in 2017 of a solar PV project in Iran. ¹³⁸ "ABO Wind is currently working on several wind energy and photovoltaic projects in Iran and has established several project companies on site," according to the firm's website. ¹³⁹

Bayer: Stated it is reviewing its Iran business. ¹⁴⁰ Entered the Iranian market in 1955 as part of a joint venture with local partners. ¹⁴¹

BFB Pharma Handel: Expressed concern that sanctions would prevent timely payment for goods exported to Iran, its primary business partner.¹⁴²

Butting: Talked with a subsidiary of the National Iranian Oil Company in 2016 "to expand cooperation in pipeline production." ¹⁴³

Euler Hermes: Said in 2016 that it would resume activities in Iran due to Tehran's successful repayment of its debts.¹⁴⁴

▶ Shortly after the U.S. withdrawal from the nuclear deal, Euler Hermes said it had guaranteed €200 million of exports to Iran since 2016 and its program remains in place. 145

German Savings Bank Association (DSGV): Signed an agreement in 2017 with the Iranian Ministry of Cooperatives, Labor and Social Welfare to advise on various aspects of micro-, small-, and medium-sized enterprises in Iran.¹⁴⁶

Henkel: Stated it is reviewing its Iran business. ¹⁴⁷ The consumer goods company first set up a subsidiary in Iran in 1970 and later purchased a stake in a major Iranian detergent manufacturer. ¹⁴⁸

KFW IPEX-Bank: Agreed in 2016 to provide a €1.2-billion credit line to Iran to finance a railway from Tehran to Mashhad. 149

Linde Group: Signed a petrochemical cooperation deal - the first of its kind - with Kian Petrochemical in 2016. 150

Mansfelder Kupfer und Messing (MKM): Signed a MOU worth €1 billion with National Iranian Copper Industries Company in 2016 to invest in a number of mineral projects in Iran, including a downstream copper project.¹⁵¹

Munich Re: Entered into an agreement in May 2018, just before the U.S. withdrawal from the nuclear deal, to reinsure the life insurance portfolio of Iran's Mellat Insurance Company. 152

▶ The company may abandon its Iran business under pressure from the United States, its CEO said, adding that the firm's operation in Iran is "very small." ¹⁵³

PSI Metals: Signed a comprehensive collaboration agreement with the Iranian Irisa Co. in 2016, intensifying PSI's engagement in the Iranian metals industry.¹⁵⁴

Schmid Group: Signed a MOU in 2016 on producing solar panels in Iran. 155

Uhde: Started developing two propane dehydrogenation plants in Iran in 2017. 156

ZF Friedrichshafen: Intensified its automotive business commitments in Iran as the company opened the **ZF Parks SSK** subsidiary to combine ZF's overall business activities in the region. The company has also been a shareholder in an Iranian joint venture since the 1980s.¹⁵⁷



Hellenic Petroleum: Agreed to buy oil from the National Iranian Oil Company in 2016 and begin settling debt owed to Iran. Reuters reported in June 2018 that the company is preparing to halt oil purchases when sanctions are reinstated. 159



MO ANNOUNCEMENT

Ikarus: Signed an agreement in 2017 for the sale of 1,000 buses, one third of its full-year production capacity. 160



◯ LEAVE

National Aluminum Company (NALCO): Signed an agreement in 2016 with Iran's mining development body to explore the possibility of building an aluminum smelter.¹⁶¹

▶ In 2017, NALCO put all of its overseas projects on hold, including the one in Iran. 162

Nayara (formerly Essar Oil): Imported about 21 percent more oil from Tehran in 2015/16 as it stepped up shipments after Western sanctions were lifted.¹⁶³

▶ In June 2018, Nayara announced that it had started cutting oil imports from Iran. ¹⁶⁴ It is preparing to end imports from Iran by November. ¹⁶⁵

Reliance: Began purchasing Iranian oil in 2016. 166 Reuters reported in May 2018, "India's Reliance Industries Ltd, owner of the world's biggest refining complex, plans to halt oil imports from Iran, two sources familiar with the matter said, in a sign that new U.S. sanctions are forcing buyers to shun oil purchases from Tehran." 167

State Bank of India: Informed refiners it would stop handling payments for Iranian oil as of November. 168

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

Bharat Petroleum Corporation Limited (BPCL): Resumed oil purchases from Iran in 2016.¹⁶⁹

▶ The state-owned refinery company is increasing its purchases of Iranian oil, but has not indicated whether it will stop taking Iranian oil when sanctions are reinstated in November.¹⁷⁰

Hindustan Petroleum Corporation Limited (HPCL): Resumed oil purchases from Iran in 2016, according to the Iranian press.¹⁷¹

▶ HPCL has no more oil purchases from Iran until at least November, when oil sanctions return. The company's chairman said, "It is a developing situation right now."

Indian Oil Corporation: Announced plans in 2016 to invest \$5.5 billion to increase capacity of a refinery co-owned by Iran. Iran holds a 15.4-percent stake in the plant. 173

▶ The firm is waiting to see whether U.S. sanctions will result in supply disruptions. Its head of finance said, "So far we haven't cut any volumes from Iran. We have to see how strongly the U.S. takes up sanctions. From our side, we would like to continue."¹⁷⁴

IndusInd Bank: Asked its customers to complete their business with Iran by August 2018.¹⁷⁵

▶ However, IndusInd then withdrew the communication at the request of the Indian government. 176

Kesar Petroproducts: Planned to set up a naphthalene and urea factory in Iran under joint investment ventures, according to Iranian media in 2016.¹⁷⁷

UCO Bank: Began the process of establishing a presence in Iran in 2016.¹⁷⁸

- ▶ The bank had asked its customers to complete their business with Iran by August 2018.¹⁷⁹
- ▶ However, UCO then withdrew the communication at the request of the Indian government. 180



Indonesia



- ▶ **Pertamina:** The Indonesian government froze Pertamina's deal to operate the Mansouri oil field in Iran because it wanted to preserve Indonesia's relationship with the United States, according to Pertamina's acting chief executive. ¹⁸¹
- ▶ The company had signed a MOU with the National Iranian Oil Company in 2016 to explore the Ab-Teymour and Mansouri oil and gas fields. In 2017, Indonesia sought a commitment from the Iranian government on the agreement.¹⁸²



◯ STAY

Denikon: Signed a MOU in July 2018 to help build solar power plants in the city of Yazd in cooperation with China's Sinosteel.¹⁸³

Saipem: Signed €3.5 billion in contracts in 2016 with the National Iranian Gas Company and Parsian Oil & Gas Development Company to revamp and upgrade the Pars Shiraz and Tabriz oil refineries. ¹⁸⁴

▶ Saipem is seeks an active presence in Iran's petrochemical presence even after the May 2018 announcement, which indicates that it is not planning to leave Iran.¹85

□ LEAVE

Ansaldo Energia: Signed a MOU with subsidiaries of the National Iranian Oil Company to convert flare gas into electricity. 186

▶ In August 2018, the company's CEO said that he disagrees with sanctions, but "the sanctions say we must close or suspend [our] contracts." The firm will retain an office in Iran, however. 187

Banca Popolare di Sondrio: Established business links with Iran in 2016. The *Wall Street Journal* reported in June 2018 that the bank is either restricting or stopping trade with Iran. 189

Danieli: Signed a €5.7-billion contract to supply heavy machinery and equipment to Iran. 190

▶ In May 2018, Reuters reported, "Italian steel manufacturer Danieli has halted work on finding financial coverage for orders it won in Iran worth €1.5 billion (\$1.8 billion) following the U.S. withdrawal from the 2015 Iran nuclear deal." This indicates Danieli is likely to leave Iran.

Eni: Has an agreement that allows it to take oil from Iran as payment for previous investments. 192

▶ Eni announced that it has recouped all payments Iran owed to it for prior investment in the country's upstream sector. The company also said it has only an oil supply contract for the purchase of 2 million barrels per month outstanding, which will expire at the end of 2018, and it has no material exposure to Iran.¹⁹³

Gruppo Ventura: Signed a €2-million contract in 2017 to service a section of rail outside Tehran, but now expects to do no more business in Iran. ¹⁹⁴

Saras: Began repaying debt owed to Iran – estimated at €350 million – in 2016 for crude bought before sanctions, and began purchasing Iranian crude oil.¹⁹⁵

▶ In June 2018, the company announced it would halt crude purchases by November, with a source saying, "We cannot defy the United States." ¹⁹⁶

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

Carlo Maresca: Developed a solar park on the Iranian island of Qeshm and plans to develop more, according to a March 2018 report.¹⁹⁷

Cassa Depositi e Prestiti (CDP): Said in 2016 it would offer credit lines of €4 billion to companies building oil and gas and transport infrastructure. 198

▷ CDP-owned insurer Servizi Assicurativi del Commercio Estero (SACE) stated in 2016 that it would guarantee CDP's loans for Iranian.¹⁹⁹

Enel: Signed a MOU with the National Iranian Gas Export Company in 2016 on possible future cooperation in natural gas, liquefied natural gas, and related infrastructure that could lead to long-term gas supplies for its power stations.²⁰⁰

Ferrovie dello Stato: Agreed in 2017 to build a rail line from Qom to Arak, but still needed \$1.4 billion in financing for the project. It also was a consultant in a high-speed line to be constructed by China Railway Engineering Corporation.²⁰¹

▶ Forbes reported that Ferrovie may have to pull out if sanctions prevent it from obtaining financing.²⁰²

Interoil: Signed a MOU in 2016 with Petropars and Pars Special Economic Energy to study the possibility of developing Pars 3 zone.²⁰³

Invitalia: Signed a framework credit agreement to fund investments worth up to €5 billion, ²⁰⁴ but no firms have made use of it. ²⁰⁵

Mediobanca: Signed a MOU in 2015 to finance deals between Italian and Iranian firms.²⁰⁶

▶ The Wall Street Journal reported that Mediobanca never financed business in Iran.²⁰⁷



Idemitsu Kosan: Said Iranian oil accounts for less than 1 percent of its purchases.²⁰⁸ The firm's chairman said Japanese customers may have to make their last purchases of Iranian oil in August 2018.²⁰⁹

Mazda: Had a long-running partnership with Iran's Bahman Group. 210

- ▶ Mazda has removed Iran from the list of companies where it has distributors.²¹¹
- ▶ Bahman has withdrawn its initial claim that the partnership is still active. ²¹²A member of the Iranian parliament's Industry and Mines Commission claimed in June 2018 that Mazda had suspended its auto manufacturing contracts with Iran. ²¹³

Mizuho Financial Group: Notified clients in July 2018 that the bank aims to halt all transactions in connection to Iran as early as August.²¹⁴

▶ Mizuho told oil refiners that it will not handle transactions for deals related to Iran that were signed on or after May 8, 2018, with deals signed before that date being decide "on case-by-case basis."²¹⁵

MUFG Bank (formerly Bank of Tokyo-Mitsubishi UFJ): Resumed transactions with Iranian banks in 2016, including payments for Iranian crude oil bought by Japanese refiners.²¹⁶

- ▶ The bank's Mitsubishi UFJ Financial Group notified clients that it aims to halt all transactions connected to Iran as early as August.²¹⁷
- ▶ MUFG Bank told refiners that it will not handle transactions for Iran-related transactions signed on or after May 8, 2018, and will decide on deals signed before that period "on case-by-case basis."²¹⁸

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

Japan External Trade Organization (JETRO): Said in 2016 that Japan would work with Iran to upgrade the quality of car spare parts, and announced the start of cooperation between the two countries' banks using yen.²¹⁹

Kamigumi: Signed a MOU with the Islamic Republic of Iran Shipping Line in 2017.²²⁰

Mitsubishi Heavy Industries: Iran's deputy transport minister said in 2016 that Aseman Air would purchase 25 planes from Mitsubishi for an estimated \$500 million. *Reuters* later reported the number was 20 planes.²²¹

Sumitomo: Was looking to buy Iranian oil and LPG, according to Reuters in 2016.²²²

Suzue Corporation: Signed a MOU with the Islamic Republic of Iran Shipping Line in 2017.²²³



IO NO ANNOUNCEMENT

Bank Negara Malaysia: Reached an agreement in 2017 with its counterpart, the Central Bank of Iran, to integrate bank card systems, according to Iranian press.²²⁴

Petroliam Nasional (Petronas): Signed an agreement in 2016 to study two oil fields in Iran.²²⁵ Petronas also signed a cooperation agreement with Iranol in 2017 on the production of engine oil and industrial lubricants.²²⁶



NO ANNOUNCEMENT

Royal Dutch Shell: Resumed purchases of Iranian crude oil in 2016²²⁷ and also signed three MOUs with the National Iranian Oil Company in 2016 to study the Kish gas field and South Azadegan and Yadavaran oil fields.²²⁸

- ▶ Shell has only purchased three cargoes of Iranian oil since sanctions were eased, according to Shell's annual report in 2017.²²⁹
- ▶ The company announced in May 2018 that it is "still assessing the implications of Mr. Trump's withdrawal." 230

Schlumberger: Announced in 2016 that it had signed a MOU with the National Iranian Oil Company to study an Iranian oil field.²³¹



NO ANNOUNCEMENT

Taylor Preston: Began resuming shipments of lamb to Iran in 2017, having stopped for two decades.²³²



EXECUTE

Skuld P&I Company: Signed an insurance MOU with the Islamic Republic of Iran Shipping Lines in 2016.²³³

▶ The firm announced in May 2018, "Shipowners and charterers who are considering trading to Iran should understand that P&I cover for such trade is unlikely to remain in place where there is a risk that providing insurance risks the imposition of sanctions by the US."²³⁴

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

DNO: Announced in 2016 it had signed a deal to study the development of an oilfield in western Iran.²³⁵

Export Credit Norway: Signed a MOU with the Organization for Investment Economic & Technical Assistance of Iran in 2016.²³⁶

International Aker Solutions Company: Inked a MOU with Iran Research Institute of Petroleum Industry to cooperate in the oil industry, an official said in 2016.²³⁷

Norwegian Export Credit Guarantee Agency (GIEK): Signed a MOU with the Organization for Investment Economic & Technical Assistance of Iran in 2016.²³⁸

▶ GIEK held a meeting in Tehran with the Export Guarantee Fund of Iran in early 2017 to discuss expanding ties.²³⁹

Saga: Signed a \$2.94-billion deal to build solar power plants in 2017.²⁴⁰

▶ Saga has not begun construction and is still working to secure financing for the project, although that has become more difficult.²⁴¹

Poland

◯ LEAVE

PGNiG: Announced in May 2018 that it plans to suspend a gas project in Iran because of risk from U.S. sanctions.²⁴²



Russia

C STAY

Gazprom: Signed three contracts with the National Iranian Oil Company (NIOC) to develop three natural gas fields, according to an announcement by Iran's oil minister in 2017.²⁴³ Gazprom also announced that it was planning to cooperate with NIOC to build a liquid natural gas factory in Iran.²⁴⁴

- ▶ During a visit to the country in 2017, Gazprom leadership signed an agreement with Iran's Deputy Minister of Petroleum and NIOC CEO Ali Kardor to conduct a proof-of-concept study related to hydrocarbon production, transmission, and processing as well as a MOU to explore joint LNG projects.²⁴⁵
- ▶ Gazprom is negotiating with Iran to develop oil fields in the west of the country, including those shared with Iraq, according to Iranian press.²⁴⁶
- ▶ After meeting Vladimir Putin in Moscow in July 2018, a senior adviser to the Iranian supreme leader said that Rosneft and Gazprom "have started talks with Iran's oil ministry to sign contracts worth up to \$10 billion."

Rosneft: Reached an outline deal with the National Iranian Oil Company in 2017 that would pave the way for as much as \$30 billion of joint projects.²⁴⁸

- ▶ After meeting Vladimir Putin in Moscow in July 2018, a senior adviser to the Iranian supreme leader said that Rosneft and Gazprom "have started talks with Iran's oil ministry to sign contracts worth up to \$10 billion."
- Russian Railways: Commenced a €1.2-billion project to electrify the railway system from Garmsar to Ince-Burun in July 2018. The main contractor on the project is Russian Railways' subsidiary, RZD International LLC.²⁵⁰
- ▶ In May 2018, Russian Railways announced that U.S. sanctions are not expected to affect their deals in Iran.²⁵¹

LEAVE

Lukoil: Announced in 2017 that it agreed with Iran to swap crude oil with petrochemical products.²⁵² The company was also in talks with Iran regarding the development of two oil fields.²⁵³

▶ In May 2018, Lukoil announced it would not move forward to develop projects in Iran, citing the threat of sanctions.²⁵⁴

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

AvtoVAZ: Had plans in 2017 for a new auto assembly plant in conjunction with Tavan Khodro, according to Iranian press.²⁵⁵

Krasnye Barrikady: Reached a \$1-billion agreement with Iran's Tasdid Offshore Development Company in 2016 to build five offshore drilling rigs for oil and gas exploration.²⁵⁶

Rosatom: Signed a contract to build the second and third power plants in Bushehr.²⁵⁷

- ▶ Rosatom announced in 2017 that it had signed a MOU with the Atomic Energy Organization of Iran to create and maintain the necessary infrastructure to transfer nuclear materials between the two countries.²⁵⁸
- ▶ A Rosatom subsidiary, **Rusatom Healthcare**, signed an agreement with Shar Parto "to create a network of irradiation centers" in Iran to sterilize pharmaceutical, cosmetic, medical, and food products, according to a 2018 Rosatom press release.²⁵⁹

Sukhoi: Signed MOUs with two Iranian airlines in April 2018 to sell 40 passenger planes.²⁶⁰

Tatneft: Signed an agreement with the National Iranian Oil Company in 2016 allowing it to explore the Dehloran site in western Iran with estimated deposits of 5 billion barrels of oil.²⁶¹

▶ After signing a MOU in March 2017 with the National Iranian South Oil Company to develop the Shadegan oil field, Tatneft submitted the result of its studies in December 2017.²⁶²

Transmashholding: Signed a MOU in 2017 with the Industrial Development & Renovation Organization of Iran (IDRO) for joint production of railcars in Iran with Russian financing.²⁶³ Pursuant to the MOU, the company signed a €2.5-billion deal with IDRO in 2017.²⁶⁴

UAZ: Announced in 2017 that it would soon begin producing its Patriot line of SUVs and pickup trucks in Iran, after assessing the demand for its products in the Iranian market.²⁶⁵

United Wagon Company: Signed a deal in 2017 with three Iranian firms to jointly build 6,000 railcars for Iran's railway system.²⁶⁶

Zarubezhneft: Signed a \$742-million deal with Iran-based Dana Energy in March 2018.²⁶⁷

▶ Additionally, Zarubezhneft signed a \$7-billion agreement with Turkey's Unit International and Iran's Ghadir Investment Holding in 2017 to drill for oil and natural gas in Iran.²⁶⁸



Singapore

◯ STAY

Hyflux: Received a \$110.7-million contract in April 2018 from Iran's Asia Water Development Engineering Company to design, manufacture, and supply a desalination plant in Bandar Abbas.²⁶⁹

▶ In July 2018, Hyflux received a letter of intent for a second contract to design, manufacture, and supply another desalination plant.²⁷⁰

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

Berlanga Group: Signed a MOU and a non-disclosure agreement in 2017 with the National Iranian Oil Company to study Iran's Dalpari oil field, according to Iranian press.²⁷¹

Kim Heng Offshore & Marine Holdings: Signed a MOU in 2016 with the Iran Marine Fund to explore a strategic partnership which would involve projects valued at up to €400 million over 10 years.²⁷²



Daelim: Agreed to help finance construction of oil refineries in Siraf as part of a four-year, \$3-billion investment, along with Hyundai and a Japanese firm.²⁷³

▶ Daelim cancelled its \$2.08-billion refinery contract in June 2018 because the return of sanctions prevented it from obtaining financing.²⁷⁴

Industrial Bank of Korea: Had an account with the Central Bank of Iran to process payments in euros.²⁷⁵ Stopped guaranteeing transitions and buying usance letters of credit for companies doing business with Iranian firms in response to the U.S.'s renewed sanctions against Iran.²⁷⁶

POSCO: Signed a MOU with Pars Kohan Diarparsian Steel in 2016 to build a steel mill worth \$1.6 billion.²⁷⁷

POSCO withdrew from the deal in January 2018, reportedly due to pressure from Saudi Arabia, which owns a 38-percent stake in POSCO.²⁷⁸

Woori Bank: Selected as a settlement bank in 2016 to facilitate South Korean trade with Iran using the euro.²⁷⁹ The bank had established a presence in Iran by November 2016, according to a statement by the vice governor of the Central Bank of Iran.²⁸⁰

▶ The bank stopped guaranteeing transactions and buying usance letters of credit for companies doing business with Iranian firms in response to renewed sanctions U.S. against Iran.

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

BGF Retail Company: Signed a franchise deal for its CU convenience stores with Entekhab Investment Development Group.²⁸¹ CU opened its first location in Tehran – also its first foreign location – in 2017.²⁸²

Daewoo: Announced a \$10-billion agreement with Hyundai in 2016 to build an oil refinery on Iran's southern coast.²⁸³

- ▶ The Iranian firm developing the refinery, Bahman Geno, is owned by Tadbir Energy, a company owned by the supreme leader's conglomerate the Execution of Imam Khomeini's Order (EIKO).²⁸⁴
- ▶ Also in 2016, Daewoo signed a preliminary \$1.5-billion deal to build a highway between Tehran and northern Iran.²⁸⁵

Doosan Heavy Industries & Construction: Won a \$186-million order from Sazeh Sazan Company in 2016 to build a seawater reverse osmosis desalination plant in Bandar Abbas.²⁸⁶

GS Engineering and Construction (GS E&C): Signed a heads of agreement in 2017 to lead the construction design of a major Iranian petrochemicals project.²⁸⁷

Hyosung Company: Signed a MOU with Fajr Petrochemical Company to build a petrochemical facility together.²⁸⁸ In 2017, Hyosung reportedly signed a MOU with the National Petrochemical Company on polypropylene production in Iran.²⁸⁹

Hyundai: Won a \$3.3-billion contract in 2017 to develop a petrochemical producing facility in southern Iran.²⁹⁰

- ▶ **Hyundai Rotem Co.**, Hyundai Motor Group's locomotive and rolling stock unit, agreed to a \$826.6-million deal to supply railcars to Iran in "what is seen as the company's biggest deal in the Middle East." ²⁹¹
- ▶ **Hyundai Motor** and Iran's Industrial Development and Renovation Organization (IDRO) also signed a cooperation agreement to implement joint oil and gas projects in 2017, according to IDRO.²⁹²
- ▶ **Hyundai Engineering and Construction** and Daewoo announced a \$10-billion agreement in 2016 to build an oil refinery on Iran's southern coast.²⁹³

- Islamic Republic of Iran Shipping Lines has placed orders for ten ships with Hyundai Heavy Industries (HHI), worth about \$650 million, and may ask HHI to expedite delivery before sanctions go into effect.²⁹⁴ "Not a single ship has been delivered," an unnamed HHI official told the Korea Times in June 2018, "It is impossible for us to deliver the ships with U.S. sanctions back in position."²⁹⁵
 - ▶ Hyundai Merchant Marine will no longer provide services to and from Iran because of U.S. sanctions.²⁹⁶
 - ▶ A member of the Iranian parliament's Industry and Mines Commission claimed that Mazda and Hyundai had suspended their auto manufacturing contracts with Iran.²⁹⁷

KEB Hana Bank: Selected as a settlement bank in 2016 to facilitate South Korean trade with Iran using the euro. 298

Korea Chamber of Commerce and Industry: Signed a MOU with Iran's Chamber of Commerce, Industries, Mines, and Agriculture in 2016 to promote business cooperation.²⁹⁹

Korea Development Bank (KDB): Signed a MOU with Bank Mellat in 2016 to boost mutual cooperation.³⁰⁰

The Korea Exchange (KCX): Signed a MOU with Iran's Securities and Exchange Organization in 2015 to promote cooperation in the financial sector.³⁰¹

Korea Exim Bank: Signed an agreement in 2017 to finance \$9.6 billion of projects in Iran. 302

Korea Federation of Banks: Signed an agreement with Iran's Association of Private Banks in 2017 to expand "non-dollar trade," as well as share information on banking affairs, provide banking assistance to importers and exporters, and conduct exchanges of financial training.³⁰³

Korea Tobacco and Ginseng Corporation (KT&G): Expanded its business ties with Iran in 2016, after Iran formally requested more investment from the tobacco firm.³⁰⁴

Korea Trade Insurance Corporation (K-SURE): Prepared to guarantee €5 billion of South Korean investment in Iran, according to Iranian press in 2017.³⁰⁵

Korea Trade Promotion Corporation (KOTRA): Signed a MOU with the Iran Trade Promotion Organization in 2016.³⁰⁶

KTC: Signed two agreements in 2016 valued at \$820 million to construct a wind and a solar plant in Fars province.³⁰⁷

LG International: Announced preliminary agreements to help the Iranian government produce electric cars, according to Iranian press in 2016.³⁰⁸

▶ As of 2017, LG was struggling to finalize its agreement with Iran Khodro, the country's largest carmaker, to jointly manufacture 60,000 electric vehicles per year by 2023. An official said, "We are positive the project will soon get back on track." ³⁰⁹

Shinhan Bank: Selected as a settlement bank in 2016 to facilitate South Korean trade with Iran using the euro. 310

SK Engineering & Construction (SK E&C): Announced a \$4.2-billion agreement in 2017 to build and operate five new power plants in Iran.³¹¹

▶ SK E&C also signed a \$1.6-billion deal in 2017 with Iran's Tabriz Oil Refining Company to renovate the Iranian company's refinery facility.³¹²

SK Networks: Inked a \$1-billion finance deal with SAIPA auto-making group in 2016.313

SK Telecom: Agreed with Iran's government and energy companies in 2016 to export its infrastructure management solutions based on its Internet of Things technology.³¹⁴

▶ SK's agreement entails a partnership with the National Iranian Gas Company. After SK provides network equipment and solutions, Iran's energy and tech firm ARSH Holdings will be responsible for operations.³¹⁵

TK Chemical Corp.: Announced the investment of \$69 million in 2016 to build a spandex facility in Iran.³¹⁶



Cepsa: Reportedly preparing to stop Iranian oil imports as of early July 2018. Previously, the company said that it would load crude until November and hoped for a waiver.³¹⁷

Repsol: Reportedly preparing to cease purchases of Iranian oil after U.S. sanctions take effect. 318

▶ Nonetheless, in June 2018, the energy giant reportedly hired a tanker to export oil produced from West Karoun fields in southwest Iran.³¹⁹

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

Meliá: Signed an agreement in 2016 to open Iran's first new five-star hotel. 320

Taim Weser: Has an office in Iran.³²¹ An executive at the construction supplies company told Russia's *Sputnik* that it is waiting for Washington's next move and there is no reason to hurry.³²²

Tubacex: Has a commercial office in Tehran.³²³ In 2017, the Iranian company Foolad Isfahan, which is considered Tubacex's Iranian partner,³²⁴ signed a contract worth more than \$615 million with Tubacex to buy corrosion resistant alloy pipes for the oil industry.³²⁵



◯ LEAVE

Atlas Copco: Lists an office in Iran on its website. The company handles sales, service, and marketing in Iran through its Iranian distributor.³²⁶ According to an August 2018 article published in the Swedish newspaper *Mitti*, Atlas Copco severed ties with Iran.³²⁷

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

Alfa Laval: Opened a service center in Iran in 2016³²⁸ and has an office in Iran.³²⁹ Iran's Daya Teb Co. is listed as one of the Swedish manufacturing, engineering, and service company's partners, according to a document published on the company's website.³³⁰

Serkland Invest: "Develops growth equity investment opportunities primarily in the Iranian market," according to its website.³³¹ The company agreed to buy a stake in Iran's Sahar Dairy Co. in 2017.³³²

Switzerland

◯ STAY

Matisa: Signed a MOU in June 2018 with Iran's state rail company, RAI, for obsolescence management. Maziar Yazdani, deputy head of RAI, said the initial value of the deal is €20 million, which will rise to €80 million later.³³³

▶ Matisa's CEO said his firm "will continue to operate in Iran regardless of U.S. sanctions." 334

Nestle: Has a headquarters and two factories in Iran. The company does not believe sanctions will affect its business in Iran, since sanctions do not apply to food.³³⁵

EXECUTE

Autoneum: Reached an exclusive license agreement with Mashhad-based Ayegh Khodro Toos in 2017 to produce and distribute components in Iran.³³⁶

▶ Autoneum confirmed to the Swiss Handelszeitung that it was withdrawing from Iran.³³⁷

Chubb: Provided insurance to marine cargo clients transporting oil and other products to and from Iran, but issued a statement that it will ensure "full compliance" with Treasury's Iran sanctions.³³⁸

Mediterranean Shipping Company (MSC): Made its first port call to Iran in 2015.³³⁹ The shipping company said in May 2018 that it would cease to provide access to services to and from Iran due to U.S. reimposing sanctions.³⁴⁰

Stadler: Signed a letter of intent in February 2018 to deliver 960 subway cars for Tehran as part of a \$1.4-billion deal, but announced in August it had frozen negotiations.³⁴¹

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

ABB: Re-opened its office Tehran in 2016.342

▶ According to a June 2018 statement on the company website, "ABB is reviewing international sanctions developments regarding Iran and finalizing existing contracts in line with such developments." ³⁴³

Burckhardt Compression: Opened a service center in Iran in 2017.³⁴⁴

▶ Asked if it would maintain cooperation with Iran at the expense of its business activity in the United States, the company said, "At the moment it's too early to comment on this." ³⁴⁵

Roche: Said it would continue to assess the impact of sanctions and work to provide Iranian patients with medical and pharmaceutical products.³⁴⁶

SGS: Lists several offices in Iran on its website.³⁴⁷ It has a 2016 "Certification for Export to Iran."³⁴⁸

Swiss Re: Said, as of July 2018, it was assessing the impact of sanctions on its business in Iran.³⁴⁹



STAY

Tupras: Halved its purchases of Iranian crude following the U.S. withdrawal from the Iranian nuclear deal.³⁵⁰

Unit International: Signed a \$7-billion agreement with Russian state-owned firm Zarubezhneft and Iran's Ghadir Investment Holding in 2017 to drill for oil and natural gas in Iran.³⁵¹

▶ As of July 2018, Iranian press reported that the firm was in final talks to build natural gas-powered power plants in Iran. The turbines for the plants are supposed to be purchased from Siemens, which announced plans to end its Iran operations.³⁵²

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

Arkas Holding: Signed a MOU with the Islamic Republic of Iran Shipping Lines in 2016 to establish a Turkey-based joint venture to offer maritime transportation and logistics services across the Mediterranean Sea.³⁵³

AtlasGlobal: Lists flights to Tehran in its online timetable. 354

Chutash: Signed a MOU with the Industrial Development & Renovation Organization of Iran on environmental and urban waste management in 2017.³⁵⁵

GAMA Holding: Signed a MOU for investment in petrochemical resources with Iran in March 2018. According to a company official, GAMA started its activities in Iran 18 months prior to the MOU.³⁵⁶

Otokar: Signed a technology and license deal with Iran's OGHAB in 2016 concerning the export and sale of its Navigo buses to Iran.³⁵⁷

Turcas Petrol: Stated intentions to enter the Iranian market in 2016, but told the Turkish press in March 2018 that it was waiting for clarifications on sanctions and financing.³⁵⁸

Turkish Airlines: Offers flights to Iran on its website. 359



◯ STAY

Pergas: Signed a heads of agreement with the National Iranian South Oil Company the week following the U.S. announcement to withdraw from the JCPOA. According to a semi-official Iranian media outlet, "The project is expected to require \$1 billion in investment to produce 200,000 barrels of crude oil per day, as the international consortium will seek to produce 655 million barrels of oil from the field over the next decade." ³⁶¹

◯ LEAVE

British Airways: Resumed direct flights to Tehran in 2016.³⁶² The airline announced it would end the flights in September 2018.³⁶³

British Petroleum: Co-owns the Rhum gas field in the North Sea with the National Iranian Oil Company. The field was shut down in 2010 due to sanctions but resumed operations in 2013 when the UK set up a temporary arrangement to hold all revenue generated for Iran until sanctions were lifted.³⁶⁴ In 2016, an Iranian official said Britain had pledged to provide Iran with revenues from the field.³⁶⁵

- ▶ BP agreed to sell its share of the field in 2017 to Serica Energy, but the sale requires a license from the U.S. government.³⁶⁶ The sale was not completed prior to the U.S. withdrawal from the JCPOA and now faces additional hurdles.³⁶⁷
- ▶ BP paused work on the Rhum field to seek clarity on legal matters. It commented, "BP always complies with applicable sanctions." ³⁶⁸

Quercus: Signed a €500-million agreement in 2017 with Iran's energy ministry to build "one of the world's largest solar power projects" in Iran by 2020.³⁶⁹

▶ The firm it will stop construction of its €500-million solar power plant due to sanctions. 370

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

EasyHotel: Announced plans in 2017 to open a branch in Iran.³⁷¹

Lloyd's of London: Announced plans in 2016 to establish branches in Iranian free trade zones.372

- ▶ Chairman Bruce Carnegie-Brown said that the re-imposition of U.S. sanctions would "probably" prevent the company from processing Iran-related business.³⁷³
- ▶ A Lloyd's spokesperson also said that the company had advised insurance syndicates "to consider obtaining legal advice before engaging in Iran-related activities, to assess and mitigate their sanctions risk." ³⁷⁴

Rock Flow Dynamics: Signed a \$23-million deal with Tehran Energy Company in 2016.375

Rolls-Royce: Confirmed plans for the sale of jet engines to Aseman Airlines in 2017.³⁷⁶

- ▶ Rolls-Royce supplies jet engines to Airbus, which was set to benefit from a \$19-billion deal with Iran Air, which the U.S. Treasury blocked after Washington withdrew from the nuclear deal.³⁷⁷
- ▶ In response to U.S. exit from Iran deal, the company said that it is "examining the announcement and its potential implications." ³⁷⁸
- ▶ **UK Export Finance:** Signed a MOU with the Export Guarantee Fund of Iran in 2016 to boost trade.³⁷⁹ In 2017, UK Export Finance tentatively offered to facilitate financing Airbus and Boeing aircraft sales for Iran Air.³⁸⁰

UK P&I Club: In response to the U.S. exit from Iran deal, the firm stated, "The International Group Clubs will continue to monitor developments and further guidance will be provided when there is greater clarity. In the meantime, however, Members should take care before entering into any new Iran related fixture to ensure that they only do so with up to date legal advice on sanctions compliance." 381

Unilever: Opened a new head office in Tehran in 2016.³⁸² The company signed a joint venture partnership agreement with Golestan Co. in 2017 to manufacture and sell food products in Iran.³⁸³

Vodafone: Announced a partnership with Iranian HiWeb in 2016.³⁸⁴

▶ In response to U.S. withdrawal from Iran deal, the company announced that it was "monitoring the situation." ³⁸⁵

Westminster Group: Announced it would place two projects in Iran on hold while asserting that "its activities are not covered by direct or indirect sanctions." In May 2018, the company had reached a 15-year, €24-million per year deal to provide equipment and services at an Iranian airport. It also signed a separate €2.65-million contract with Iran at the time.³⁸⁶



Boeing: Signed a \$16.6-billion deal with Iran Air in 2016³⁸⁷ and a \$3-billion deal with Aseman Airlines in 2017.³⁸⁸

▷ Secretary of the Treasury Steven Mnuchin announced in May 2018 that Boeing's licenses to sell planes to Iran will be revoked.³⁸⁹

Dover: Announced in an SEC filing it had net profits of approximately €71,536 in 2017 on revenue of approximately €101,660 from one of its non-U.S. subsidiaries' business transactions with Iran.³⁹⁰

▶ The Wall Street Journal reported in June 2018 that Dover would not be able to pursue its business deals with Iran.³⁹¹

General Electric (GE): The *Wall Street Journal* reported in May 2018, "GE's foreign subsidiaries were preparing as much as \$150 million in bids for pipelines, compressors and subsea equipment in Iran" in the aftermath of the Iran nuclear agreement. GE and its subsidiaries earned nearly \$25 million from the sales of valves and spare parts since the JCPOA entered into force. SP3

▶ GE and its subsidiaries like **Baker Hughes** are terminating their operations in Iran.³⁹⁴

Honeywell: Booked around \$115 million of revenues from Iran through its non-U.S. subsidiaries.³⁹⁵

▶ Honeywell will reportedly be exiting the Iranian market.³⁹⁶

Procter & Gamble: Confirmed in June 2018 that it would terminate business in Iran.³⁹⁷

NO ANNOUNCEMENT

Altea Resources: Signed a MOU in 2017 with Iran's North Drilling Company "to cooperate in drilling-related operations and services." ³⁹⁸

Arthur J. Gallagher & Co.: Said it was assessing the sanctions situation.³⁹⁹ The company has British and Norwegian subsidiaries that have brokered insurance in Iran as recently as the first quarter of 2018.⁴⁰⁰

Partner Re: Renewed a contract with its Iranian partner, Ma Insurance, in February 2018.⁴⁰¹ The company said it was assessing the sanctions situation.⁴⁰²

Validus Holdings: Provides ship cargo coverage to and from Iran, including for crude oil and refine petroleum products, through its non-U.S. subsidiaries. The *Wall Street Journal* reported in June 2018 that the company "intends for its non-U. S. subsidiaries to continue to provide such coverage to the extent permitted by applicable law."⁴⁰³

Endnotes

- 1. U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Iran Sanctions," accessed July 18, 2018. (https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Programs/pages/iran.aspx)
- 2. Caitlin Morrison, "BP halts work on North Sea gas field due to reintroduction of US sanctions on Iran," *The Independent* (UK), May 22, 2018. (https://www.independent.co.uk/news/business/news/bp-north-sea-gas-trump-iran-nuclear-deal-latest-sanctions-a8362806.html)
- **3.** Ron Bousso, Amanda Cooper, and Shadia Nasralla, "European refiners winding down purchases of Iranian oil," *Reuters*, June 6, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-oil-europe/european-refiners-winding-down-purchases-of-iranian-oil-idUSKCN1J21F0)
- **4.** Saeed Ghasseminejad, "Major Austrian Energy Firm to Leave Iran," *Foundation for Defense of Democracies*, June 13, 2018. (http://www.defenddemocracy.org/media-hit/saeed-ghasseminejad-major-austrian-energy-firm-to-leave-iran/)
- **5.** "Iranian diplomat suspected of plotting attack in France," *Associated Press*, July 11, 2018. (https://www.cbsnews.com/news/iranian-diplomat-assadollah-assadi-suspected-of-plotting-attack-in-france/)
- **6.** "Swiss rail company Matisa defies U.S. with Iran deal," *Press TV* (Iran), June 20, 2018. (http://www.presstv.com/Detail/2018/06/20/565536/ Iran-railway-Switzerland-US-sanctions-Russia-China)
- 7. "Austria LMF won't leave Iran after Trump quits JCPOA," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), May 9, 2018. (https://www.irna.ir/en/News/82910420); "Austrian LMF to Transfer Compressor Technology to Iran," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), May 13, 2018. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/energy/86267/austrian-lmf-to-transfer-compressor-technology-to-iran)
- 8. "Iran, Austria Banks Finalize €1 Billion Finance Deal," Financial Tribune (Iran), September 21, 2017. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-business-and-markets/72825/iran-austria-banks-finalize-1-billion-finance-deal); "Austria's Oberbank transacting with 21 Iranian banks: CEO," Mehr News Agency (Iran), March 9, 2017. (https://en.mehrnews.com/news/124117/Austria-s-Oberbank-transacting-with-21-Iranian-banks-CEO)
- **9.** "Austria's Oberbank withdraws from Iran," *Reuters*, June 13, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-oberbank-iran/austrias-oberbank-withdraws-from-iran-idUSKBN1J926D)
- 10. "Iran, Austria ink oil exploration deal," Islamic Republic News Agency (Iran), May 5, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82062539/)
- 11. "Austria's OMV Stands by Iran Project," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), May 24, 2018. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/energy/87000/austrias-omv-stands-by-iran-project)
- 12. Kirsti Knolle and Alexandra Schwarz-Goerlich, "INTERVIEW-OMV seeks talks with Norway to secure Gazprom deal approval," *Reuters*, June 12, 2018. (https://in.reuters.com/article/omv-strategy/interview-omv-seeks-talks-with-norway-to-secure-gazprom-deal-approval-idINL8N1TE4LN)
- 13. "Steel Industry Grabs Spotlight in Vienna Deal-Making," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), April 5, 2016. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-business-and-markets/38808/steel-industry-grabs-spotlight-in-vienna-deal-making)
- **14.** "MAPNA and Elin Motoren Sign MOU," *MAPNA Group* (Iran), accessed July 31, 2018. (http://www.mapnagroup.com/en/news/mapna-and-elin-motoren-sign-mou)
- **15.** Martin Arnold, "Europe's banks begin tentative return to Iran," *Financial Times* (UK), April 3, 2016. (https://www.ft.com/content/75dc8d7e-f830-11e5-803c-d27c7117d132)
- **16.** Max Colchester and Laurence Fletcher, "Iran Nuclear Deal Upheaval Shakes Up European Banks' Outreach," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 9, 2018. (https://www.wsj.com/articles/iran-nuclear-deal-upheaval-shakes-up-european-banks-outreach-1525881697)
- 17. "جدول اقتصادي همكاري با اتريش" (Table of Economic Cooperation with Austria)," *Donya-e Eqtesad* (Iran), April 5, 2016. (http://www.donya-e-eqtesad.com/news/1037441/); "Steel Industry Grabs Spotlight in Vienna Deal-Making," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), April 5, 2016. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-business-and-markets/38808/steel-industry-grabs-spotlight-in-vienna-deal-making)
- 18. "Examon Your Partner of Choice for Doing Business with Iran," Examon, accessed August 9, 2018. (http://examongroup.com/)
- **19.** "Steel Industry Grabs Spotlight in Vienna Deal-Making," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), April 5, 2016. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-business-and-markets/38808/steel-industry-grabs-spotlight-in-vienna-deal-making)
- **20.** "جدول اقتصادی همکاری با اتریش" (Table of Economic Cooperation with Austria)," *Donya-e Eqtesad* (Iran), April 5, 2016. (http://www.donya-e-eqtesad.com/news/1037441/)
- 21. "بانک اتریشی در ایران دفتر نمایندگی تاسیس می کند" (Austrian Bank to Open Representation Office in Iran)," *Tasnim News Agency* (Iran), February 6, 2016. (http://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1394/11/16/991792) درایران-دفتر-نهایندگی-تاسیس-می-کند

- 22. Max Colchester and Laurence Fletcher, "Iran Nuclear Deal Upheaval Shakes Up European Banks' Outreach," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 9, 2018. (https://www.wsj.com/articles/iran-nuclear-deal-upheaval-shakes-up-european-banks-outreach-1525881697)
- 23. "€200m in Austrian Finance for Iran's First Nuclear Hospital," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), February 6, 2018. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/domestic-economy/81481/200m-in-austrian-finance-for-iran-s-first-nuclear-hospital)
- **24.** Jonathan Saul, "Belgium's KBC to limit Iran transactions after U.S. sanctions move," *Reuters*, June 7, 2018. (https://af.reuters.com/article/commodities07News/idAFL5N1T93KJ)
- 25. "Bombardier won't confirm a report saying sold 10 CRJ900 jets to Iran," *Financial Post* (Canada), January 17, 2018. (https://business.financialpost.com/transportation/airlines/bombardier-wont-confirm-pending-order-in-iran-10-crj900-regional-jets); Sepehr Arefmanesh, "Iran's Deal With Bombardier Nears Conclusion," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), January 15, 2018. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-domestic-economy/80089/irans-deal-with-bombardier-nears-conclusion)
- **26.** "Qeshm Air in talks with Boeing on 20 jets: CEO," *Press TV* (Iran), May 1, 2018. (https://www.presstv.com/Detail/2018/05/01/560287/ Iran-aviation-Boeing-Qeshm-Air-Trump)
- 27. "China's Sinomach to build \$845 million railway in western Iran," *Reuters*, March 20, 2018. (https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-china-sinomach-iran/chinas-sinomach-to-build-845-million-railway-in-western-iran-idUKKBN1GX07P); "China pumps billions into Iranian economy as Western firms hold off," *Reuters*, December 1, 2017. (https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/uk-china-pumps-billions-iranian-economy-western-firms-hold)
- **28.** "Chinese, French, Italian firms sign MoUs to develop projects in southwestern Iran," *Trend News Agency* (Azerbaijan), July 9, 2018. (https://en.trend.az/iran/business/2926633.html)
- **29.** "Iran: Total and NIOC sign contract for the development of phase 11 of the giant South Pars gas field," *Total*, July 3, 2017. (https://www.total.com/en/media/news/press-releases/iran-total-and-nioc-sign-contract-development-phase-11-giant-south-pars-gas-field)
- **30.** "PetroChina to resume petchem activity in Iran," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), February 15, 2017. (http://en.mehrnews.com/news/123588/ PetroChina-to-resume-petchem-activity-in-Iran)
- **31.** Chen Aizhu, "China's CNPC ready to take over Iran project if Total leaves: sources," *Reuters*, May 11, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-cnpc-total/chinas-cnpc-ready-to-take-over-iran-project-if-total-leaves-sources-idUSKBN1IC0TE)
- **32.** Dan Boylan, "Major Chinese refinery switches importing crude oil from U.S. to Iran," *The Washington Times*, July 17, 2018. (https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2018/jul/17/major-chinese-refinery-switches-importing-crude-oi/); "Refiner in China Replacing US Imports with Iranian Crude," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), July 11, 2018. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/energy/89561/refiner-in-china-replacing-us-imports-with-iranian-crude)
- 33. Charles Newbery, "China-US trade spat to hit VLCC demand; Iran purchases to continue: Sinopec," *Platts*, June 26, 2018. (https://www.spglobal.com/platts/en/market-insights/latest-news/shipping/062618-china-us-trade-spat-to-hit-vlcc-demand-iran-purchases-to-continue-sinopec); Sheela Tobben and Rachel Adams-Heard, "China Snubs Trump on Iran as Biggest Refiner Halts U.S. Oil Buys," *Bloomberg*, August 3, 2018. (https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-08-03/sinopec-is-said-to-delay-u-s-oil-purchases-amid-tariff-concerns)
- **34.** "Italian, Chinese Firms to Help Expand Yazd Solar Capacity," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), June 10, 2018. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/energy/89450/italian-chinese-firms-to-help-expand-yazd-solar-capacity)
- **35.** "China gives billions to Iran," *Agence France-Presse* (France), September 16, 2017. (https://www.news24.com/World/News/china-gives-billions-to-iran-20170916)
- **36.** "Factbox: Iran's deals with foreign firms since easing of sanctions in 2015," *Reuters*, May 9, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-economy-deals-factbox/factbox-irans-deals-with-foreign-firms-since-easing-of-sanctions-in-2015-idUSKBN1IA1U7); "Iran Finalizes €2.2b Rail Deal With China's CMC Exclusive," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), May 21, 2017. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/domestic-economy/64854/iran-finalizes-22b-rail-deal-with-china-s-cmc-exclusive)
- 37. "China provides \$10 billion credit line to Iran," *Agence France-Presse* (France), September 17, 2017. (http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/china-provides-10-billion-credit-line-to-iran--118061)
- **38.** "Iran, China aluminum firms sign \$2bn joint venture investment deal," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), May 4, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82062057/)
- **39.** "China's Puzhen to finance manufacturing subway wagons in Iran," *Tehran Times* (Iran), March 7, 2018. (http://www.tehrantimes.com/news/421874/China-s-Puzhen-to-finance-manufacturing-subway-wagons-in-Iran)

- **40.** "CCECC Wins the Bidding of a Railway Project in Western Iran," *China Railway Construction Corporation Limited*, January 4, 2018. (http://english.crcc.cn/art/2018/1/4/art_441_939439.html); "China's Sinomach to build \$845 million railway in western Iran," *Reuters*, March 20, 2018. (https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-china-sinomach-iran/chinas-sinomach-to-build-845-million-railway-in-western-iran-idUKKBN1GX07P)
- **41.** "Iran, China ink MoU on construction of subway wagons," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), March 15, 2017. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82465461/)
- **42.** Zhong Nan and Liu Mingtai, "CRRC to supply Iranian city with 100 subway cars," *China Daily*, February 24, 2017. (http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2017-02/24/content_28328936.htm)
- **43.** Ibid.
- **44.** "CBI to open accounts in Exim Bank of China," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), August 17, 2016. (http://en.mehrnews.com/news/119006/CBI-to-open-accounts-in-Exim-Bank-of-China)
- **45.** "China to provide \$1.5b finance for Iran railway project," *Tehran Times* (Iran), July 25, 2017. (http://www.tehrantimes.com/news/415383/China-to-provide-1-5b-finance-for-Iran-railway-project)
- **46.** "China provides \$10 billion credit line to Iran," *Agence France-Presse* (France), September 17, 2017. (http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/china-provides-10-billion-credit-line-to-iran--118061)
- **47.** "China's Sinomach to build \$845 million railway in western Iran," *Reuters*, March 20, 2018. (https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-chinas-sinomach-iran/chinas-sinomach-to-build-845-million-railway-in-western-iran-idUKKBN1GX07P)
- **48.** Embassy of the Czech Republic in Tehran, "The Success of OSTROJ JSC. in IRAN," November 6, 2017. (https://www.mzv.cz/teheran/en/trade_and_economy/uspech_ceske_firmy_ostroj_a_s_v_iranu.html)
- 49. "History and Milestones," Solek Group, accessed on August 8, 2018. (https://www.solek-group.com/en/history-and_milestones/)
- 50. "Projects," Solek Group, accessed June 13, 2018. (https://www.solek-group.com/en/references/under-development/)
- **51.** "Denmark's Maersk Tankers ends Iran shipping after renewed US sanctions," *The Local* (Denmark), May 17, 2018. (https://www.thelocal.dk/20180517/denmarks-maersk-tankers-ends-iran-shipping-after-renewed-us-sanctions)
- **52.** "Iran Signs €500 Million Finance Deal with Denmark," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), September 21, 2017. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-business-and-markets/72826/iran-signs-500-million-finance-deal-with-denmark)
- **53.** "Factbox: Corporate exposure, reactions to new Iran sanctions," *Reuters*, May 14, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-companies-factbox/factbox-corporate-exposure-reactions-to-new-iran-sanctions-idUSKCN1IF23Q)
- **54.** Gerard O'Dwyer, "Danske Bank investigation could uncover ties to North Korea and Iran," *Defense News*, July 6, 2018. (https://www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2018/07/06/danske-bank-investigation-could-uncover-ties-to-north-korea-and-iran/)
- 55. "Maersk latest company to shun Iran as EU scrambles to save nuclear deal," *Reuters*, May 17, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-maersk/maersk-latest-company-to-shun-iran-as-eu-scrambles-to-save-nuclear-deal-idUSKCN1II0YR)
- **56.** "Denmark's Torm says stops taking orders in Iran due to U.S. sanctions," *Reuters*, May 15, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-torm-a/denmarks-torm-says-stops-taking-orders-in-iran-due-to-us-sanctions-idUSKCN1IG0W3)
- 57. "Topsoe opens office in Tehran and celebrates new deal," *Haldor Topsoe*, February 4, 2016. (https://blog.topsoe.com/2016/02/topsoe-opens-office-tehran-and-celebrates-new-deal); "Haldor Topsoe celebrates opening of Tehran office," *Haldor Topsoe*, September 5, 2016. (https://blog.topsoe.com/2016/09/haldor-topsoe-celebrates-opening-tehran-office)
- **58.** "Denmark's Haldor Topsoe to cut 200 jobs due to U.S. sanctions on Iran, *Reuters*, August 8, 2018. (https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-iran-sanctions-haldortopsoe/denmarks-haldor-topsoe-to-cut-200-jobs-due-to-u-s-sanctions-on-iran-idUKKBN1KT164)
- 59. "Middle East," Leo Pharma, accessed August 10, 2018. (http://www.leo-pharma.com/Default.aspx?ID=16942&RegionID=68)
- **60.** Andrew Ward, "Novo Nordisk to build €70m plant in Iran," *Financial Times* (UK), September 22, 2015. (https://www.ft.com/content/444a81d4-6114-11e5-9846-de406ccb37f2)
- **61.** "Global Offices," *Novo Nordisk*, accessed July 31, 2018. (https://www.novonordisk.com/about-novo-nordisk/worldmap.html#map=35.77005999999994;51.41205600000001;7;Iran)
- 62. "Another FDI in Iran: The World's Largest Manufacturer of Diabetic Medicines Is in Iran Now," *How to Invest In Iran*, October 18, 2017. (http://www.howtoinvestiniran.com/another-fdi-in-iran-the-worlds-largest-manufacturer-of-diabetic-medicines-is-in-iran-now/); "Swiss Pharma Firm to Invest in Iran," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), March 16, 2016. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/economybusiness-and-markets/38425/swiss-pharma-firm-to-invest-in-iran); "Form 20-F 2017," *Novo Nordisk*, February 8, 2018. (https://www.novonordisk.com/content/dam/Denmark/HQ/AnnualReport/2017/PDF/NN17 Form20F.pdf)

- **63.** Marjan Golpira, "Post-sanction Iran a much more interesting market for Danish companies: minister," *Tehran Times* (Iran), February 20, 2017. (http://www.tehrantimes.com/news/411301/Post-sanction-Iran-a-much-more-interesting-market-for-Danish)
- **64.** "Form 20-F 2017," *Novo Nordisk*, February 8, 2018. (https://www.novonordisk.com/content/dam/Denmark/HQ/AnnualReport/2017/PDF/NN17_Form20F.pdf)
- **65.** Chris Johnston, "Airbus signs \$25bn deal to sell 118 planes to Iran," *BBC* (UK), January 28, 2016. (http://www.bbc.com/news/business-35434483)
- **66.** David Lawder, "U.S. Treasury's Mnuchin: Revoking Boeing, Airbus licenses to sell jets to Iran," *Reuters*, May 8, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-boeing/u-s-treasurys-mnuchin-revoking-boeing-airbus-licenses-to-sell-jets-to-iran-idUSKBN1I92Q6)
- 67. "BA and Air France to stop flights to Iran next month," BBC (UK), August 23, 2018. (https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-45288659)
- **68.** "Dutch carrier KLM to end Iran flights," *Associated Press*, July 9, 2018. (https://www.usatoday.com/story/travel/flights/todayinthesky/2018/07/09/dutch-carrier-klm-end-iran-flights/767134002/); "KLM to suspend direct flights to Tehran," *KLM*, July 7, 2018. (https://news.klm.com/klm-to-suspend-direct-flights-to-tehran/)
- **69.** "Air Liquide, NPC finalize petrochem agreement," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), March 10, 2018. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/energy/83265/air-liquide-npc-finalize-petrochem-agreement)
- **70.** "French firms big losers in Trump's new Iranian sanctions game," *Agence France-Presse* (France), August 5, 2018. (https://www.thelocal.fr/20180805/french-firms-big-losers-in-trumps-new-iranian-sanctions-game)
- 71. "IranAir signs contract with ATR to buy 20 planes," *Reuters*, April 10, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-transportation-atr/iranair-signs-contract-with-atr-to-buy-20-planes-idUSKBN17C0IM)
- 72. "مواپیماهای ATR به ایران تحویل داده نمی شود" (ATR Planes Will Not Be Delivered to Iran)," Fars News Agency (Iran), June 27, 2018. (https://www.farsnews.com/news/13970406001254. (https://www.farsnews.com/news/13970406001254. (https://www.farsnews.com/news/13970406001254)
- 73. "Iran receives more airplanes ahead of renewed US sanctions," *Associated Press*, August 5, 2018. (https://www.cnbc.com/2018/08/05/iran-receives-more-airplanes-ahead-of-renewed-us-sanctions.html)
- **74.** "ATR seeks US license to deliver Iran planes: Report," *Press TV* (Iran), July 4, 2018. (https://www.presstv.com/Detail/2018/07/04/566974/ Iran-aviation-ATR-Boeing-Airbus-US-sanctions-Trump)
- 75. Carolyn Cohn and Jonathan Saul, "U.S. sanctions seen barring IT platform of insurer Lloyd's for Iran trade," *Reuters*, July 13, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-sanctions-insurance/u-s-sanctions-seen-barring-it-platform-of-insurer-lloyds-for-iran-trade-idUSKBN1K31TX)
- **76.** "CMA CGM Signs Cooperation Agreement with IRISL," *The Maritime Executive*, January 28, 2016. (https://www.maritime-executive.com/article/cma-cgm-signs-cooperation-agreement-with-irisl#gs.l1K9FBI)
- 77. "RPT-UPDATE 1-French shipping firm CMA CGM ends Iran ops due to U.S. sanctions threat," *Reuters*, July 7, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/iran-nuclear-cmacga/rpt-update-1-french-shipping-firm-cma-cgm-ends-iran-ops-due-to-u-s-sanctions-threat-idUSL8N1U30C6)
- **78.** "Engie says to end engineering contracts in Iran by November," *Reuters*, May 18, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-engie-iran/engie-says-to-end-engineering-contracts-in-iran-by-november-idUSKCN1IJ22K)
- **79.** "France's Ingenico cuts core profit outlook on Iran exit, currency headwinds," *Reuters*, July 25, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/ingenico-results/frances-ingenico-cuts-core-profit-outlook-on-iran-exit-currency-headwinds-idUSL5N1UL739)
- **80.** "BRIEF-PSA, SAIPA finalise deal for Citroen JV in Iran," *Reuters*, October 6, 2016. (http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSFWN1CCOMR)
- **81.** Saeed Kamali Dehghan, "Iran's dealmaking with Europe: the seven biggest contracts," *The Guardian* (UK), January 29, 2016. (http://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/jan/29/irans-dealmaking-europe-seven-biggest-contracts?CMP=share_btn_tw)
- **82.** "France's PSA suspends joint ventures in Iran to avoid U.S. sanctions," *Reuters*, June 4, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-peugeot/frances-psa-begins-to-suspend-its-joint-ventures-in-iran-idUSKCN1J026R); "U.S. rejects French request for Iran exemptions as reinsurer Scor pulls out," *Reuters*, July 13, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-france/u-s-rejects-french-request-for-iran-exemptions-as-reinsurer-scor-pulls-out-idUSKBN1K30TF)
- **83.** "U.S. rejects French request for Iran exemptions as reinsurer Scor pulls out," *Reuters*, July 13, 2016. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-france/u-s-rejects-french-request-for-iran-exemptions-as-reinsurer-scor-pulls-out-idUSKBN1K30TF)
- **84.** "Renault forms new joint venture company in Iran," *Reuters*, August 7, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-renault-iran/renault-iran-idUSKBN1AN12L)

- **85.** Thomas Erdbrink and Rick Gladstone, "Iran Reaches Deal With Renault Despite New U.S. Sanctions," *The New York Times*, August 7, 2017. (https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/07/business/iran-renault-cars-sanctions.html)
- **86.** Ellen R. Wald, "8 Major Companies Still In Iran As U.S. Sanctions Inch Closer," *Forbes*, June 7, 2018. (https://www.forbes.com/sites/ellenrwald/2018/06/07/8-major-companies-still-in-iran-as-us-sanctions-inch-closer/#63062b5f1385)
- **87.** "Renault to stay in Iran despite US sanctions: CEO," *Agence France-Presse* (France), June 15, 2018. (https://www.yahoo.com/news/renault-stay-iran-despite-us-sanctions-ceo-172732384.html)
- **88.** Ania Nussbaum, "Renault Likely to Pull out of Iran Because of U.S. Sanctions," *Bloomberg*, July 27, 2018. (https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-07-27/renault-likely-to-pull-out-of-iran-because-of-u-s-sanctions)
- **89.** "Iran, SCOR SE Reach Reinsurance Agreement," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), October 2, 2017. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-business-and-markets/73351/iran-scor-se-reach-reinsurance-agreement)
- **90.** "U.S. rejects French request for Iran exemptions as reinsurer Scor pulls out," *Reuters*, July 13, 2016. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-france/u-s-rejects-french-request-for-iran-exemptions-as-reinsurer-scor-pulls-out-idUSKBN1K30TF)
- **91.** Matthew Dalton and Inti Landauro, "Iran to Sign Oil Deal with France's Total," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 28, 2016. (http://www.wsj.com/articles/iran-to-sign-oil-deal-with-frances-total-1453988040)
- **92.** "Iran: Total and NIOC sign contract for the development of phase 11 of the giant South Pars gas field," *Total*, July 3, 2017. (https://www.total.com/en/media/news/press-releases/iran-total-and-nioc-sign-contract-development-phase-11-giant-south-pars-gas-field)
- **93.** "U.S. rejects French request for Iran exemptions as reinsurer Scor pulls out," *Reuters*, July 13, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-france/u-s-rejects-french-request-for-iran-exemptions-as-reinsurer-scor-pulls-out-idUSKBN1K30TF)
- **94.** David Keohane and Najmeh Bozorgmehr, "Threat of US sanctions pushes France's Total out of Iran," *Financial Times* (UK), August 20, 2018. (https://www.ft.com/content/6baba178-a459-11e8-926a-7342fe5e173f)
- **95.** Benoit Faucon and Sarah McFarlane, "King Dollar Tightens Noose on Iranian Economy," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 25, 2018. (https://www.wsj.com/articles/king-dollar-tightens-noose-on-iranian-economy-1529922661)
- **96.** Najmeh Bozorgmehr, "Accor books a place in Iran's hotel sector," *Financial Times* (UK), September 15, 2015. (https://www.ft.com/content/827d3bce-5ba9-11e5-9846-de406ccb37f2)
- **97.** "France's Alstom in deal to build metro carriages in Iran," *Reuters*, July 24, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-transportation-alstom-idUSKBN1A91NQ)
- 98. "Iran," Bureau Veritas, accessed August 8, 2018. (https://www.bureauveritas.com/home/worldwide-locations/middle_east/iran/)
- **99.** "Interactive Map CBE Group Projects," *CBE Group*, accessed August 8, 2018. (http://www.cbe-tunnels.com/en/cbegroup-projects.html)
- **100.** "CBI, Coface reach agreement on settling debts," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), January 30, 2016. (http://en.mehrnews.com/news/113990/CBI-Coface-reach-agreement-on-settling-debts)
- 101. "About us," Interact Law, accessed June 13, 2018. (https://www.interactlaw.com/our-members/iran)
- **102.** Asa Fitch and Nicolas Parasie, "Western Companies See Potential in Reaching Iran's Consumers After Nuclear Deal," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 6, 2015. (https://www.wsj.com/articles/western-companies-see-potential-in-reaching-irans-consumers-after-nuclear-deal-1428313107)
- 103. "French Company to cooperate in Bou Ali Sina Petchem plant's reconstruction," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), August 5, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82176491/)
- 104. "Iran, France sign oil agreement," Islamic Republic News Agency (Iran), July 19, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82155947/)
- **105.** "France's Orange says in talks with Iran's MCI on potential cooperation," *Reuters*, August 31, 2016. (http://www.reuters.com/article/orange-iran-idUSL8N1BC65Y)
- **106.** "Factbox: European companies respond to latest Iran sanctions," *Reuters*, August 8, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-companies-europe-factbox/factbox-european-companies-respond-to-latest-iran-sanctions-idUSKBN1KT1CR)
- **107.** "Tehran, Paris ink railway coop. agreement," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), February 20, 2017. (http://en.mehrnews.com/news/123703/Tehran-Paris-ink-railway-coop-agreement)
- **108.** "Iran, Frances Sofregaz sign gas recovery contract," *National Iranian Oil Company*, September 6, 2017. (http://en.nioc.ir/Portal/home/?news/81365/71248/214550/Iran-Frances-Sofregaz-sign-gas-recovery-contract-)

- **109.** Saeed Kamali Dehghan, "Iran's dealmaking with Europe: the seven biggest contracts," *The Guardian* (UK), January 29, 2016. (http://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/jan/29/irans-dealmaking-europe-seven-biggest-contracts?CMP=share_btn_tw);
- 110. Saeed Kamali Dehghan, "Iran president says Tehran ready to 'turn the page' as he renews French relations," *The Guardian* (UK), January 28, 2016. (https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/jan/28/hassan-rouhani-urges-french-business-sanctions-paris-medef)
- 111. "Vinci completes deal to take over two of Iran's largest airports," *Global Construction Review*, May 5, 2017. (http://www.globalconstructionreview.com/news/vinci-completes-deal-take-ov7er-t7wo-ir7ans/)
- **112.** "KSB in Iran," KSB, accessed August 22, 2018. (https://www.ksb.com/ksb-ir/ksb.in-iran/); "Branch Office Iran," KSB, accessed August 22, 2018. (https://www.ksb.com/ksb-ir/ksb-in-iran/location/)
- 113. "Factbox: Iran's deals with foreign firms since easing of sanctions in 2015," *Reuters*, May 9, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-economy-deals-factbox/factbox-irans-deals-with-foreign-firms-since-easing-of-sanctions-in-2015-idUSKBN1IA1U7), "Lufthansa Eyes Catering, Maintenance, Training Deals with Iran Air," *Tasnim News Agency* (Iran), April 19, 2017. (https://www.tasnimnews.com/en/news/2017/04/19/1384225/lufthansa-eyes-catering-maintenance-training-deals-with-iran-air)
- **114.** Ivana Kottasova, "European airlines are scrapping flights to Iran," *CNN*, August 23, 2018. (https://money.cnn.com/2018/08/23/news/companies/iran-airlines-flights/index.html)
- 115. "Allianz making plans to wind down Iran business," *Reuters*, May 15, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-usa-allianz/allianz-making-plans-to-wind-down-iran-business-idUSKCN1IG1QE)
- **116.** "Wintershall confirms signed memorandum of understanding with Iran," *Reuters*, April 12, 2016. (http://www.reuters.com/article/basf-wintershall-iran-idUSFWN17F0ND)
- $\textbf{117.} Andy \, \textbf{Extance}, \text{``US sanctions threaten Iran-Europe petrochemical ties,''} \, \textit{Chemistry World}, \, \textbf{May 24, 2018.} \, (\underline{\textbf{https://www.chemistryworld.com/news/us-sanctions-threaten-iraneurope-petrochemical-ties/3009061.article})$
- 118. "Wintershall Says Not to Pursue Further Projects in Iran," *Sputnik News* (Russia), August 2, 2018. (https://sputniknews.com/world/201808021066896763-wintershall-iran-projects/)
- 119. "Exclusive: UK's Quercus pulls plug on \$570 million Iran solar plant as sanctions bite," *Reuters*, August 14, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-sanctions-quercus-exclusive/exclusive-uks-quercus-pulls-plug-on-570-million-iran-solar-plant-as-sanctions-bite-idUSKBN1KZ0ZR)
- **120.** "Bilfinger CEO says will take time for Iran to regain investors' trust," *Reuters*, December 8, 2016. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-bilfinger-iran-idUSKBN13X0KX)
- 121. "Daimler trucks arranges for return to the Iranian market," *Daimler*, January 18, 2016. (http://media.daimler.com/marsMediaSite/en/instance/ko/Daimler-Trucks-arranges-for-return-to-the-Iranian-market.xhtml?oid=9919830); "Iran Khodro, Mercedes-Benz cooperation contract nearly finalized," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), July 22, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82159060/)
- **122.** Charles Riley, "Daimler abandons its Iran plans over US sanctions," *CNN*, August 7, 2018. (https://money.cnn.com/2018/08/07/ investing/us-iran-sanctions-daimler/index.html)
- **123.** "German rail operator, Deutsche Telekom end Iran projects," *Reuters*, August 16, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-germany/german-rail-operator-deutsche-telekom-end-iran-projects-idUSKBN1L111C)
- 124. Ibid.
- 125. Ibid.
- **126.** "Auto supplier Duerr stops Iran business due to sanctions: Boersen-Zeitung," *Reuters*, August 11, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-duerr-iran/auto-supplier-duerr-stops-iran-business-due-to-sanctions-boersen-zeitung-idUSKBN1KW08Y)
- **127.** "UPDATE 1-German's DZ Bank to halt Iran transactions in July," *Reuters*, May 18, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/germany-iran-dz-bank/update-1-germanys-dz-bank-to-halt-iran-transactions-in-july-idUSL5N1SP5N8)
- **128.** "German container line Hapag-Lloyd scaling back Iran business," *Reuters*, June 11, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-hapag-lloyd/german-container-line-hapag-lloyd-scaling-back-iran-business-idUSKBN1J714J)
- 129. Elisabeth Atzler, "Helaba stoppt Zahlungsverkher (Helaba stops processing transactions)," *Handelsblatt* (Germany), July 12, 2018. (https://www.handelsblatt.com/finanzen/banken-versicherungen/sanktionen-helaba-stoppt-iran-zahlungsverkehr/22791348. html?ticket=ST-6258168-UaeRtFaxM1OOvNOL75IS-ap3); "Factbox: European companies respond to latest Iran sanctions," *Reuters*, August 8, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-companies-europe-factbox/factbox-european-companies-respond-to-latest-iran-sanctions-idUSKBN1KT1CR)

- **130.** "Siemens signs wide-ranging energy agreements with MAPNA Group of Iran," *Siemens*, March 2, 2016. (<a href="https://www.siemens.com/press/en/press/e
- **131.** Gernot Heller, "Siemens signs Iran rail contract as Germany drums up business," *Reuters*, October 3, 2016. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-germany-iran-idUSKCN1230DB)
- 132. "Siemens to supply compressor trains for natural gas processing plants in Iran," *Siemens*, January 23, 2017. (https://www.siemens.com/press/en/presselease/2017/power-gas/pr2017010130pgen.htm)
- 133. Alanna Petroff, "Siemens CEO: We can't do new deals with Iran," *CNN*, May 14, 2018. (http://money.cnn.com/2018/05/14/investing/iran-sanctions-siemens-europe/index.html)
- **134.** Riham Alkousaa and Caroline Copley, "Germany's Mittelstand seek ways to keep doing business with Iran," *Reuters*, May 24, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-germany/germanys-mittelstand-seek-ways-to-keep-doing-business-with-iran-idUSKCN1IP2YL)
- 135. "Volkswagen starts automotive business in Iran," *Volkswagen*, July 4, 2017. (https://www.volkswagenag.com/en/news/2017/07/automotive-business-in-Iran.html); Christoph Rauwald, "VW Follows Peugeot, Boeing Into Iran Amid Global Expansion," *Bloomberg*, July 4, 2017.
- (https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-07-04/vw-follows-peugeot-boeing-with-iran-deal-amid-global-expansion)
- **136.** Ania Nussbaum, "Peugeot Maker Halts Iran Expansion, Yielding to U.S. Sanctions," *Bloomberg*, June 4, 2018. (https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-06-04/peugeot-maker-halts-iran-expansion-yielding-to-u-s-sanctions)
- 137. Esha Vaish, "Scania says U.S. sanctions put entire Iran truck sales in 'jeopardy," *Reuters*, August 3, 2018. (https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-iran-sanctions-scania/scania-says-u-s-sanctions-put-entire-iran-truck-sales-in-jeopardy-idUKKBN1KO237)
- **138.** Tom Kenning, "ABO Wind starts constructing 1.4 MW solar project in northern Iran," *PV Tech*, November 17, 2017. (https://www.pv-tech.org/news/abo-wind-starts-constructing-1.4mw-solar-project-in-northern-iran)
- 139. "Iran," ABO Wind, accessed August 17, 2018. (https://www.abo-wind.com/en/the-company/international/iran.html)
- **140.** Darrel Delamaide, "German firms bend to US sanctions, cutting ties to Iran," *Handelsblatt* (Germany), August 9, 2018. (https://global.handelsblatt.com/companies/german-firms-cutting-ties-iran-sanctions-953097)
- 141. "Iran," Bayer, accessed August 27, 2018. (https://www.bayer.com/en/iran.aspx)
- **142.** Riham Alkousaa and Caroline Copley, "Germany's Mittelstand seek ways to keep doing business with Iran," *Reuters*, May 24, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-germany/germanys-mittelstand-seek-ways-to-keep-doing-business-with-iran-idUSKCN1IP2YL)
- **143.** "German Co. May Provide Pipes, Equipment," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), February 25, 2016. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/energy/37070/german-co-may-provide-pipes-equipment)
- 144. "مقام آلمانی: فعالیت بیمه هرمس در مورد ایران بزودی از سر گرفته می شود" (German Official: Hermes Insurance Company Activities Will Resume in Iran Soon)," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), April 4, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/fa/News/82019548/)
- **145.** "UPDATE 1-German's DZ Bank to halt Iran transactions in July," *Reuters*, May 18, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/germany-iran-dz-bank/update-1-germanys-dz-bank-to-halt-iran-transactions-in-july-idUSL5N1SP5N8)
- **146.** "Tehran, Berlin agree to fund small, medium-sized enterprises," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), April 11, 2017. (http://en.mehrnews.com/news/124711/Tehran-Berlin-agree-to-fund-small-medium-sized-enterprises)
- **147.** Darrel Delamaide, "German firms bend to US sanctions, cutting ties to Iran," *Handelsblatt* (Germany), August 9, 2018. (https://global.handelsblatt.com/companies/german-firms-cutting-ties-iran-sanctions-953097)
- **148.** Markus Fasse, Kerstin Leitel, Martin Murphy, and Christoph Schlautmann, "Reopening the Silk Road to Iran," *Handelsblatt* (Germany), January 19, 2016. (https://global.handelsblatt.com/companies/rekindling-old-ties-in-iran-418935)
- **149.** Golnar Motevalli, "Germany's KfW Agrees on 1.2 Billion-Euro Iran Rail Loan," *Bloomberg*, November 27, 2016. (https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-11-27/germany-s-kfw-said-to-agree-on-1-2-billion-euro-iran-rail-loan)
- **150.** "Iran, Germany sign 1st petchem cooperation deal," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), August 2, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82173252/)
- **151.** "German MKM to invest €1b in Iran's copper industry," *Tehran Times* (Iran), February 4, 2016. (http://www.tehrantimes.com/news/252748/German-MKM-to-invest-1b-in-Iran-s-copper-industry)
- **152.** Steve Evans, "Munich Re reinsures life portfolio for Iranian insurer Mellat," *Reinsurance News*, May 1, 2018. (https://www.reinsurancene.ws/munich-re-reinsures-life-portfolio-for-iranian-insurer-mellat/)

- **153.** "China, Germany Defend Iran Business Ties as US Sanctions Grip," *Reuters*, August 8, 2018. (https://www.voanews.com/a/china-germany-defend-iran-business-ties-as-us-sanctions-grip/4519230.html)
- **154.** "PSI Intensifies engagement for the metals industry in Iran," *PSI*, September 30, 2016. (https://www.psi.de/en/psi-pressevents/releases-archive/article/psi-intensifies-engagement-for-the-metals-industry-in-iran/); "BRIEF-PSI and Irisa collaborate on production management solutions," *Reuters*, September 30, 2016. (https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSFWN1C60D5)
- 155. "IDRO and SCHMID Group start collaboration to set up fully integrated PV manufacturing facility in Iran," *Schmid Group*, May 23, 2016. (https://schmid-group.com/en/schmid-group/news-events/press-releases/integrated-pv-manufacturing-facility-in-iran/); "Iran, Germany sign MoU on producing solar panels," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), May 4, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82062114/)
- **156.** "German Firm Starts Developing 2 PDH Plants," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), July 4, 2017. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/energy/67590/german-firm-starts-developing-2-pdh-plants)
- **157.** "ZF Opens New Subsidiary in Iran," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), June 19, 2016. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-auto/43818/zf-opens-new-subsidiary-in-iran)
- **158.** Stelios Bouras, "Iran Makes First Post-Sanctions Sale of Oil to Europe," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 23, 2016. (https://www.wsj.com/articles/greeces-hellenic-petroleum-to-buy-iranian-oil-1453554806)
- **159.** Ron Bousso, Amanda Cooper, and Shadia Nasralla, "European refiners winding down purchases of Iranian oil," *Reuters*, June 6, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-oil-europe/european-refiners-winding-down-purchases-of-iranian-oil-idUSKCN1J21F0)
- **160.** "Ikarus spearheads Hungarian business in Iran," *Budapest Business Journal* (Hungary), December 5, 2017. (https://bbj.hu/business/ikarus-spearheads-hungarian-business-in-iran_142531)
- **161.** Jatindra Dash, "India's NALCO puts Iran project on hold: chairman," *Reuters*, June 5, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/usindia-nalco-idUSKBN18W0MG)
- 162. Ibid.
- 163. "India's Essar buys 21 pct more Iran oil in 2015/2016," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), April 29, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82055045/)
- **164.** "India's Nayara Energy begins cutting Iran oil imports," *Reuters*, June 11, 2018. (https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/industry/energy/oil-gas/indias-nayara-energy-begins-cutting-iran-oil-imports-sources/articleshow/64541309.cms)
- **165.** Nidhi Verma, "Exclusive: India preparing for cut in oil imports from Iran sources," *Reuters*, June 28, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-india-iran-oil-exclusive/exclusive-india-preparing-for-cut-in-oil-imports-from-iran-sources-idUSKBN1JO18L)
- **166.** Nidhi Verma, "India's Iran oil imports set to surge to seven-year high in 2016/17: sources," *Reuters*, April 4, 2016. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-india-iran-oil-imports-idUSKCN0X11ZH)
- **167.** Nidhi Verma and Alex Lawler, "Exclusive: India's Reliance to halt oil imports from Iran: sources," *Reuters*, May 30, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-india-iran-reliance-exclusive/exclusive-indias-reliance-to-halt-oil-imports-from-iran-sources-idUSKCN1IV1XM)
- **168.** Nidhi Verma, "UPDATE 3-India's top bank to stop handling Iran oil payments, imports may be hit," *Reuters*, June 15, 2018 (https://www.reuters.com/article/india-iran-oil/update-1-indias-top-bank-to-stop-handling-iran-oil-payments-refiner-idUSL4N1TH24F)
- **169.** "Two Indian refineries resume crude imports from Iran," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), August 13, 2016. (http://en.mehrnews.com/news/118879/Two-Indian-refineries-resume-crude-imports-from-Iran)
- **170.** Ellen R. Wald, "8 Major Companies Still In Iran As U.S. Sanctions Inch Closer," *Forbes*, June 7, 2018. (https://www.forbes.com/sites/ellenrwald/2018/06/07/8-major-companies-still-in-iran-as-us-sanctions-inch-closer/#63062b5f1385)
- 171. "Two Indian refineries resume crude imports from Iran," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), August 13, 2016. (http://en.mehrnews.com/news/118879/Two-Indian-refineries-resume-crude-imports-from-Iran)
- **172.** "HPCL winds down Iran oil supply as U.S.-led sanctions inch closer," *The Hindu Business Line* (India), August 8, 2018. (https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/news/hpcl-winds-down-iran-oil-supply-as-us-led-sanctions-inch-closer/article24635973.ece)
- 173. "Indian Oil plans \$5.5 billion expansion of refinery co-owned by Iran," *Reuters*, November 23, 2016. (http://www.reuters.com/article/us-india-chennai-petroleum-idUSKBN13IIGD)
- 174. Nidhi Verma and Sudarshan Varadhan, "Indian Oil to turn to traditional suppliers to meet Iran oil shortfall," *Reuters*, May 22, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/iran-nuclear-india/indian-oil-to-turn-to-traditional-suppliers-to-meet-iran-oil-shortfall-idUSL3N1ST43L)

- 175. "Indian banks ask exporters to close Iran deals due to sanctions," *Reuters*, May 29, 2018. (https://in.reuters.com/article/india-iran/indian-banks-ask-exporters-to-close-iran-deals-due-to-sanctions-idINKCN1IU22Q)
- 176. "Banks told to withdraw advisory for exporters on Iran by August: FIEO," *The Economic Times* (India), May 30, 2018. (https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/industry/banking/finance/banking/banks-told-to-withdraw-advisory-for-exporters-on-iran-by-august-fieo/articleshow/64386553.cms); Amiti Sen, "IndusInd, UCO Bank withdraw advisories on Iran trade," *The Hindu Business Line* (India), May 31, 2018. (https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/economy/indusind-uco-bank-withdraw-advisories-on-iran-trade/article24048740.ece)
- 177. "Indian firm to build naphthalene, urea factory in Iran," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), May 27, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82090069/)
- **178.** "Three foreign banks opening office in Iran," *Press TV* (Iran), November 2, 2016. (http://www.presstv.ir/Detail/2016/11/02/491768/ Iran-foreign-banks-branches-sanctions)
- 179. "Indian banks ask exporters to close Iran deals due to sanctions," *Reuters*, May 29, 2018. (https://in.reuters.com/article/india-iran/indian-banks-ask-exporters-to-close-iran-deals-due-to-sanctions-idINKCN1IU22Q)
- 180. "Banks told to withdraw advisory for exporters on Iran by August: FIEO," *The Economic Times* (India), May 30, 2018. (https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/industry/banking/finance/banking/banks-told-to-withdraw-advisory-for-exporters-on-iran-by-august-fieo/articleshow/64386553.cms); Amiti Sen, "IndusInd, UCO Bank withdraw advisories on Iran trade," *The Hindu Business Line* (India), May 31, 2018. (https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/economy/indusind-uco-bank-withdraw-advisories-on-iran-trade/article24048740.ece)
- **181.** "Indonesia's Pertamina says Iran oil field deal frozen over U.S. sanctions," *Reuters*, June 26, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/gas-conference-pertamina/indonesias-pertamina-says-iran-oil-field-deal-frozen-over-us-sanctions-idUSL8N1TS5UJ)
- **182.** "Indonesia seeks commitment from Iran on oil field exploration," *The Jakarta Post* (Indonesia), August 7, 2017. (http://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2017/08/07/indonesia-seeks-commitment-from-iran-on-oil-field-exploration.html)
- **183.** "Italian, Chinese Firms to Help Expand Yazd Solar Capacity," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), June 10, 2018. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/energy/89450/italian-chinese-firms-to-help-expand-yazd-solar-capacity)
- 184. Saeed Kamali Dehghan, "Iran's dealmaking with Europe: the seven biggest contracts," *The Guardian* (UK), January 29, 2016. (http://www.wsj.com/world/2016/jan/29/irans-dealmaking-europe-seven-biggest-contracts?CMP=share_btn_tw); Matthew Dalton and Inti Landauro, "Iran to Sign Oil Deal with France's Total," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 28, 2016. (http://www.wsj.com/articles/iran-to-sign-oil-deal-with-frances-total-1453988040)
- **185.** "Italy's Saipem, Iran's NPC Explore Grounds for Petrochem Coop.," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), June 9, 2018. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/energy/87652/italys-saipem-irans-npc-explore-grounds-for-petrochem-coop)
- **186.** "Factbox: Corporate exposure, reactions to new Iran sanctions," *Reuters*, May 14, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-companies-factbox/factbox-corporate-exposure-reactions-to-new-iran-sanctions-idUSKCN1IF23Q)
- **187.** "Non ce ne andiamo da qui speriamo nella diplomazia (We're not leaving here; let's hope for diplomacy)," *La Repubblica* (Italy), August 8, 2018. (http://ricerca.repubblica.it/repubblica/archivio/repubblica/2018/08/08/non-ce-ne-andiamo-da-qui-speriamo-nella-diplomazia06.html)
- **188.** "Small banks help Iran slowly restore foreign financial ties," *Reuters*, June 15, 2016. (https://uk.reuters.com/article/iran-banks-idUKL8N19637F)
- **189.** Benoit Faucon and Sarah McFarlane, "King Dollar Tightens Noose on Iranian Economy," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 25, 2018. (https://www.wsj.com/articles/king-dollar-tightens-noose-on-iranian-economy-1529922661)
- **190.** Saeed Kamali Dehghan, "Iran's dealmaking with Europe: the seven biggest contracts," *The Guardian* (UK), January 29, 2016. (http://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/jan/29/irans-dealmaking-europe-seven-biggest-contracts?CMP=share_btn_tw)
- **191.** "Italy's Danieli Iranian orders blocked after U.S. decision on nuclear deal," *Reuters*, May 17, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-danieli-iranian-orders-blocked-after-u-s-decision-on-nuclear-deal-idUSKCN1II1NL)
- **192.** "Italy's Renzi signs potentially huge business deals in Iran," *Reuters*, April 12, 2016. (http://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-italy-idUSKCN0X9112)
- **193.** "Italy's Eni says it has no material exposure to Iran," *Reuters*, June 5, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-eni-iran-sanctions/italys-eni-says-it-has-no-material-exposure-to-iran-idUSKCN1J12GX)
- **194.** Peter S. Goodman, "Italy's Economy Was Humming Nicely. Then Came Trump," *The New York Times*, June 22, 2018. (https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/22/business/italy-economy-trade-war-iran-sanctions.html)

- 195. "Italy's Saras says it will clear Iranian oil debt in 2017," *Reuters*, November 7, 2016. (https://www.reuters.com/article/saras-iran-idUSL8N1D85N7); "Iran starts selling oil to Italy's Eni," *Reuters*, December 19, 2016. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-oil-italy-idUSKBN1480PH)
- **196.** Ron Bousso, Amanda Cooper, and Shadia Nasralla, "European refiners winding down purchases of Iranian oil," *Reuters*, June 6, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-oil-europe/european-refiners-winding-down-purchases-of-iranian-oil-idUSKCN1J21F0)
- **197.** Veselina Petrova, "Carlo Maresca switches on 10-MW solar park in Iran," *Renewables Now*, March 15, 2018. (https://www.renewablesnow.com/news/carlo-maresca-switches-on-10-mw-solar-park-in-iran-605128/)
- **198.** "Italy's Renzi signs potentially huge business deals in Iran," *Reuters*, April 12, 2016. (http://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-italy-idUSKCN0X9112)
- 199. Ibid.
- **200.** Ibid.
- **201.** "China pumps billions into Iranian economy as Western firms hold off," *Reuters*, December 1, 2017. (http://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2122435/china-pumps-billions-iranian-economy-western-firms-hold)
- **202.** Ellen R. Wald, "8 Major Companies Still In Iran As U.S. Sanctions Inch Closer," *Forbes*, June 7, 2018. (https://www.forbes.com/sites/ellenrwald/2018/06/07/8-major-companies-still-in-iran-as-us-sanctions-inch-closer/#63062b5f1385)
- **203.** "Petropars, Pars Special Economic Energy, Interoil ink MoU," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), June 9, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82106552/)
- **204.** "Italy and Iran sign \$6 billion investment agreement Italy economy ministry," *Reuters*, January 11, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-italy-iran-investments/italy-and-iran-sign-6-billion-investment-agreement-italy-economy-ministry-idUSKBN1F01ZJ)
- **205.** "European Bank Throws Doubt On EU Plan To Salvage Iran Nuclear Deal," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, July 19, 2018. (https://www.rferl.org/a/european-investment-bank-hoyer-president-throws-doubt-eu-plan-salvage-iran-nuclear-deal/29375330.html)
- **206.** Michael Birnbaum and Carol Morello, "While Congress argues over Iran, Europe rushes to do business there," *The Washington Post*, August 24, 2015. (<a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/while-congress-argues-over-iran-europe-rushes-to-do-business-there/2015/08/21/4a715ab6-45b6-11e5-9f53-d1e3ddfd0cda_story.html?utm_term=.adbc21c803ac)
- **207.** Max Colchester and Laurence Fletcher, "Iran Nuclear Deal Upheaval Shakes Up European Banks' Outreach," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 9, 2018. (https://www.wsj.com/articles/iran-nuclear-deal-upheaval-shakes-up-european-banks-outreach-1525881697)
- **208.** "Japan's Idemitsu: Iran oil imports account for less than 1 pct of total," *Reuters*, May 15. 2018 (https://af.reuters.com/article/commoditiesNews/idAFL3N1SM067)
- **209.** "Japan could end Iran oil loading from Oct without exemption from U.S. sanctions: PAJ," *Reuters*, June 22, 2018 (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-oil-iran-japan/japan-could-end-iran-oil-loading-from-oct-without-exemption-from-u-s-sanctions-paj-idUSKBN1JI0IB)
- **210.** "Profiting from Iran, and the U.S.," *The New York Times*, accessed August 15, 2018. (https://archive.nytimes.com/www.nytimes.com/ interactive/2010/03/06/world/iran-sanctions.html)
- 211. "Distributor List," Mazda, accessed August 10, 2018. (http://www.mazda.com/en/about/d-list/)
- **212.** The removed webpage could previously be found here: "روابط دو شرکت بهمن و مزدا ادامه دارد (Relation Between Bahman and Mazda Continues)," *Bahman Group*, June 12, 2018. (http://bahman.ir/post/روابط-دو-مزدا-ادامه-دارد
- **213.** "Mazda, Hyundai Leave Iranian Market, Affecting Cars and Shipping," *Radio Farda*, June 13, 2018. (https://en.radiofarda.com/a/mazda-hyundai-leaving-iranian-market/29288201.html)
- **214.** "Japan banks to freeze Iran dealings to avoid Trump sanctions," *Nikkei Asian Review* (Japan), July 13, 2018. (https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-Relations/Japan-banks-to-freeze-Iran-dealings-to-avoid-Trump-sanctions)
- **215.** Irene Garcia Perez, "Iran's Oil-Market Realities: How Buyers Are Positioning for U.S. Sanctions," *Bloomberg*, August 6, 2018. (https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-08-06/iran-s-oil-market-realities-how-buyers-are-positioning-for-u-s-sanctions)
- **216.** "Japan's Bank of Tokyo-Mitsubishi UFJ restarts Iran oil transactions," *Platts*, February 9, 2016. (http://www.platts.com/latest-news/oil/tokyo/japans-bank-of-tokyo-mitsubishi-ufj-restarts-26363134)
- 217. "Japan banks to freeze Iran dealings to avoid Trump sanctions," *Nikkei Asian Review* (Japan), July 13, 2018. (https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-Relations/Japan-banks-to-freeze-Iran-dealings-to-avoid-Trump-sanctions)
- **218.** Irene Garcia Perez, "Iran's Oil-Market Realities: How Buyers Are Positioning for U.S. Sanctions," *Bloomberg*, August 6, 2018. (https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-08-06/iran-s-oil-market-realities-how-buyers-are-positioning-for-u-s-sanctions)

- 219. "Japan ready to work with Iran to upgrade quality of car spare parts," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), May 10, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82069038/); "Iran, Japan banks cooperating by using yen," *Press TV* (Iran), October 5, 2016. (http://www.presstv.ir/Detail/2016/10/05/487814/IranJapan-banks-cooperating-by-using-yen)
- 220. "IRISL, 2 Japanese companies ink MoU," Islamic Republic News Agency (Iran), April 4, 2017. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82482030/)
- 221. "Iran's Aseman to get Mitsubishi planes," *Press TV* (Iran), July 20, 2016. (http://www.presstv.ir/Detail/2016/07/20/476128/Iran-Aseman-Airline-to-get-Mitsubishi-planes); Julia Fioretti, "EU bans Iran's Aseman Airlines from flying in Europe," *Reuters*, December 10, 2016. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-eu-airlines-safety/eu-bans-irans-aseman-airlines-from-flying-in-europe-idUSKBN13Z0G1">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-eu-airlines-safety/eu-bans-irans-aseman-airlines-from-flying-in-europe-idUSKBN13Z0G1)
- **222.** "Some Japan trading houses eye resuming Iran oil imports," *Reuters*, October 19, 2016. (http://www.reuters.com/article/iran-oil-japan-idUSL3N1CB1MP)
- 223. "IRISL, 2 Japanese companies ink MoU," Islamic Republic News Agency (Iran), April 4, 2017. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82482030/)
- **224.** "Iran, Malaysia integrating banking transactions," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), February 25, 2017. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-business-and-markets/60301/iran-malaysia-integrating-banking-transactions)
- **225.** Hashem Kalantari, "Malaysia's Petronas Agrees to Study Two Oil Fields in Iran," *Bloomberg*, December 21, 2016. (https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-12-21/malaysia-s-petronas-signs-deal-with-iran-to-study-two-oil-fields)
- **226.** "Iranol, Petronas sign coop. deal," *Shana* (Iran), May 8, 2017. (https://www.shana.ir/en/newsagency/276703/Iranol-Petronas-Sign-Coop-Deal)
- 227. "Shell resumes Iranian oil purchases," Reuters, June 8, 2016. (http://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-shell-idUSKCN0YU1LL)
- **228.** Rania El Gamal, "Shell, Iran agree on future oil and gas development," *Reuters*, December 7, 2016. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-shell-iran-deals-idUSKBN13W14D)
- **229.** "Factbox: Iran's deals with foreign firms since easing of sanctions in 2015," *Reuters*, May 9, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-irans-deals-with-foreign-firms-since-easing-of-sanctions-in-2015-idUSKBN1IA1U7)
- **230.** David Keohane, Andrew Ward, and David Sheppard, "Total warns of Iran pullout over US sanctions threat," *Financial Times* (UK), May 16, 2018. (https://www.ft.com/content/723155ce-591d-11e8-bdb7-f6677d2e1ce8)
- **231.** Benoit Faucon, "Schlumberger Signs Early Oil Deal With Iran," *The Wall Street Journal*, November 27, 2016. (https://www.wsj.com/articles/schlumberger-signs-early-oil-deal-with-iran-1480284897)
- **232.** Gerard Hutching, "New Zealand exporters resume lamb trade with Iran," *Stuff.co.nz* (New Zealand), May 12, 2017. (https://www.stuff.co.nz/business/farming/92482673/new-zealand-exporters-resume-lamb-trade-with-iran)
- 233. "Iran, Norway sign shipping insurance deal," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), August 18, 2016. (http://en.mehrnews.com/news/119036/ Iran-Norway-sign-shipping-insurance-deal)
- **234.** "US sanctions on Iran Announcement by President Trump on 8 May 2018," *Skuld*, May 25, 2018. (https://www.skuld.com/topics/legal/sanctions/iran/us-sanctions-on-iran---announcement-by-president-trump-on-8-may-2018/)
- 235. Ron Bousso, "Norway's DNO signs Iran oil field deal," *Reuters*, November 16, 2016. (https://www.reuters.com/article/dno-iran-idUSL8N1DH5O5)
- **236.** Ivar Slengesol, "Norwegian exporters to benefit from agreements with Iranian agencies," *Eksport Kreditt* (Norway), August 22, 2016. (https://www.eksportkreditt.no/en/2016/08/22/norwegian-exporters-to-benefit-from-agreements-with-iranian-agencies/) "Norway offers €1bn in credit to Iran," *Press TV* (Iran), August 17, 2016. (https://www.presstv.ir/Detail/2016/08/17/480480/Norway-offers-1bn-in-credit-to-Iran)
- **237.** "Iran, Norway ink MoU to cooperate on oil industry," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), May 9, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82067367/)
- 238. Ivar Slengesol, "Norwegian exporters to benefit from agreements with Iranian agencies," *Eksport Kreditt* (Norway), August 22, 2016. (https://www.eksportkreditt.no/en/2016/08/22/norwegian-exporters-to-benefit-from-agreements-with-iranian-agencies/); "Norway offers €1bn in credit to Iran," *Press TV* (Iran), August 17, 2016. (http://www.presstv.ir/Detail/2016/08/17/480480/Norway-offers-1bn-in-credit-to-Iran)
- **239.** Sepehr Arefmanesh, "Norway's GIEK Sees Iran Trade Opportunity," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), March 4, 2017. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-business-and-markets/60716/norway-s-giek-sees-iran-trade-opportunity)
- **240.** Lefteris Karagiannopoulos, "Norway's Saga in \$2.9 billion deal to build solar power plants in Iran," *Reuters*, October 17, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-solar-norway/norways-saga-in-2-9-billion-deal-to-build-solar-power-plants-in-iran-idUSKBN1CM33K)

- **241.** "Exclusive: UK's Quercus pulls plug on \$570 million Iran solar plant as sanctions bite," *Reuters*, August 14, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-sanctions-quercus-exclusive/exclusive-uks-quercus-pulls-plug-on-570-million-iran-solar-plant-as-sanctions-bite-idUSKBN1KZ0ZR)
- **242.** "Poland's PGNiG plans to suspend gas project in Iran because of U.S. sanctions," *Reuters*, May 18, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/iran-nuclear-europe-pgnig/corrected-polands-pgnig-plans-to-suspend-gas-project-in-iran-because-of-u-s-sanctions-idUSFWN1SP0TA)
- 243. "ایران برای توسعه میدان گازی «فرزاد ب» با گاز پروم روسیه توافق کرد (Iran agreed on a deal with the Russian Gazprom to develop 'Farzad B' gas field)," Fars News Agency (Iran), June 1, 2017. (http://www.farsnews.com/newstext.php?nn=13960311000433)
- 244. "ایران و روسیه کارخانه تولید ال ان جی احداث می کنند" (Iran and Russia will build a LNG production facility)," *Tasnim News Agency* (Iran), June 2, 2017. (https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1396/03/12/1425995/ایران-و-روسیه-کارخانه-تولید-ال-ان-جی-احداث-می-کنند/997
- **245.** "Gazprom inks documents for cooperation in Iran," *Gazprom*, December 13, 2017. (http://www.gazprom.com/press/news/2017/december/article386279/)
- **246.** "Russia to expand 2 Iran-Iraq joint oil fields in Iran," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), June 19, 2018. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82946531)
- **247.** Henry Foy and Najmeh Bozorgmehr, "Russia ready to invest \$50bn in Iran's energy industry," *Financial Times* (UK), July 13, 2018. (https://www.ft.com/content/db4c44c8-869b-11e8-96dd-fa565ec55929)
- **248.** "Russia's Rosneft, Iran's NIOC agree to team up on oil and gas projects worth \$30 billion," *Reuters*, November 1, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-iran-oil/russias-rosneft-irans-nioc-agree-to-team-up-on-oil-and-gas-projects-worth-30-billion-idUSKBN1D14P6)
- **249.** Henry Foy and Najmeh Bozorgmehr, "Russia ready to invest \$50bn in Iran's energy industry," *Financial Times* (UK), July 13, 2018. (https://www.ft.com/content/db4c44c8-869b-11e8-96dd-fa565ec55929)
- **250.** "Russian Railways launches €1.2 billion project in Iran," *Press TV* (Iran), July 3, 2018. (https://www.presstv.com/Detail/2018/07/03/566891/Iran-railway-Russia-investment-US-sanctions-Trump)
- **251.** "Electrification Project in Iran Not Subject to US Sanctions," *Sputnik* (Russia), May 22, 2018. (https://sputniknews.com/business/201805221064671809-russian-railways-iran/)
- 252. "سواپ نفت ایران با لوک اویل روسیه آغاز شد" (Swap of Iranian oil with Lukoil has begun)," *Tasnim News Agency* (Iran), June 3, 2017. (https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1396/03/13/1426937) سواپ-نفت-ایران-با-لوک-اویل-روسیه-آغاز-شد/
- **253.** "Lukoil puts Iran plans on hold due to threat of U.S. sanctions," *Reuters*, May 29, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-lukoil-iran/lukoil-puts-iran-plans-on-hold-due-to-threat-of-u-s-sanctions-idUSKCN1IU1M7)
- 254. Ibid
- **255.** "Russia's AvtoVAZ to set up assembly factory in Iran," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), March 5, 2017. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82452742/)
- **256.** "Iran, Russia ink \$1 billion oil rig deal," *Press TV* (Iran), August 28, 2016. (http://www.presstv.com/Detail/2016/08/28/482054/Iran-Russia-oil-drilling-rig-deal)
- 257. "Iran, Russia to build second, third power plants in Bushehr," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), May 27, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82090422/); "Solemn ground-breaking ceremony for Bushehr-2 NPP construction being implemented in Iran," *Rosatom*, September 6, 2016. (<a href="http://www.rosatom.ru/en/press-centre/news/solemn-ground-breaking-ceremony-for-bushehr-2-npp-construction-being-implemented-in-iran/?sphrase_id=416454)
- **258.** "ROSATOM and the Atomic Energy Organization of Iran signed a memorandum of understanding on nuclear materials transportation," *Rosatom*, March 29, 2017. (http://www.rosatom.ru/en/press-centre/news/rosatom-and-the-atomic-energy-organization-of-iran-signed-a-memorandum-of-understanding-on-nuclear-m/)
- **259.** "Rusatom Healthcare and Shar Parto Iranian Sign an Agreement to Create a Network of Irradiation Centres in Iran," *Rosatom*, May 16, 2018. (<a href="http://www.rosatom.ru/en/press-centre/news/rusatom-healthcare-and-shar-parto-iranian-sign-an-agreement-to-create-anetwork-of-irradiation-centr/?sphrase_id=360859)
- **260.** Dominic Dudley, "Iran Agrees \$2B Deal For Russian Passenger Jets, Amid Ongoing Delays For Airbus And Boeing Planes," *Forbes*, April 26, 2018. (https://www.forbes.com/sites/dominicdudley/2018/04/26/iran-buys-russian-sukhoi-passenger-jets/#5e0d0a8d239b)
- **261.** "Iran inks oil deal with Russia's Tatneft," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), October 8, 2016. (http://en.mehrnews.com/news/120363/Iran-inks-oil-deal-with-Russia-s-Tatneft)

- **262.** "TATNEFT Presents Result of Studies on Iran Field to NISOC," *Shana* (Iran), December 26, 2017. (https://www.shana.ir/en/newsagency/280474/TATNEFT-Presents-Result-of-Studies-on-Iran-Field-to-NISOC)
- **263.** "Tehran, Moscow sign MoU to build railcars," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), March 28, 2017. (http://en.mehrnews.com/news/124442/Tehran-Moscow-sign-MoU-to-build-railcars)
- **264.** "Iran inks rail deal worth €2.5b with Russia," *Tehran Times* (Iran), July 31, 2017. (http://www.tehrantimes.com/news/415547/Iran-inks-rail-deal-worth-2-5b-with-Russia)
- **265.** "Return to Persia: Russian Off-Road SUVs Come Back to Iran," *Sputnik* (Russia), March 11, 2017. (https://sputniknews.com/business/201703111051481845-uaz-car-manufacturing/)
- **266.** "Iran, Russia to build 6,000 freight cars," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), March 6, 2017. (http://en.mehrnews.com/news/124028/Iran-Russia-to-build-6-000-freight-cars)
- **267.** "Iran signs \$742 million oil deal with Russian company," *Agence France-Presse* (France), March 14, 2018. (https://www.timesofisrael.com/iran-signs-742-million-oil-deal-with-russian-company/)
- **268.** "Turkey's Unit International, Russia's Zarubezhneft and Iran's Ghadir sign drilling deal," *Reuters*, August 15, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/turkey-energy-russia-iran-idUSL8N1L13IZ)
- **269.** Samantha Chiew, "Hyflux secures \$110.7 mil contract for seawater reverse osmosis desalination package in Iran," *The Edge Singapore*, April 6, 2018. (https://www.theedgesingapore.com/hyflux-secures-1107-mil-contract-seawater-reverse-osmosis-desalination-package-iran)
- **270.** Michelle Zhu, "Hyflux wins second contract for Iran desalination project despite restructuring," *The Edge Singapore*, July 11, 2018. (https://www.theedgesingapore.com/hyflux-wins-second-contract-iran-desalination-project-despite-restructuring)
- **271.** "Singaporean company signs MoU to study Iran oilfield," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), November 18, 2017. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/energy/76376/singaporean-company-signs-mou-to-study-iran-oilfield)
- **272.** Yasmine Yahya, "Kim Heng O&M unit enters into partnership deal with Iranian fund," *The Straits Times* (Singapore), May 13, 2016. (https://www.straitstimes.com/business/companies-markets/kim-heng-om-unit-enters-into-partnership-deal-with-iranian-fund)
- **273.** "Iran Signs \$3b Refinery Agreement With Asian Consortium," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), July 15, 2017. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/international-energy/68299/iran-signs-3b-refinery-agreement-with-asian-consortium)
- **274.** "South Korea's Daelim industrial says \$2.08 billion order from Iran canceled," *Reuters*, June 1, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-daelim-ind-iran/south-koreas-daelim-industrial-says-2-08-billion-order-from-iran-canceled-idUSKCN1IX44G)
- 275. "S. Korea to open euro-based payment system for trade with Iran: finance minister," *Yonhap News Agency* (South Korea), August 25, 2016. (http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2016/08/25/0200000000AEN20160825005000320.html)
- **276.** "Woori Bank and IBK partially suspend financial transactions with Iran," *Pulse* (South Korea), June 19, 2018. (http://pulsenews.co.kr/view.php?year=2018&no=383785)
- 277. "UPDATE 1-South Korea's POSCO signs deal to help build Iran steel mill," *Reuters*, February 29, 2016. (https://www.reuters.com/article/posco-iran-idUSL3N1682RI)
- **278.** "POSCO Steel Deal Blocked Amid Saudi Tensions," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), January 23, 2018. (https://financialtribune.com/ articles/economy-business-and-markets/80590/posco-steel-deal-blocked-amid-saudi-tensions)
- **279.** "South Korea to start trading with Iran in euro on Aug 29," *Reuters*, August 25, 2016. (http://www.reuters.com/article/southkorea-iran-trade-idUSL3N1B61S2)
- **280.** "Three foreign banks opening office in Iran," *Press TV* (Iran), November 2, 2016. (http://www.presstv.ir/Detail/2016/11/02/491768/ Iran-foreign-banks-branches-sanctions)
- **281.** "S. Korean convenience store chain taps Iran," *Yonhap News Agency* (South Korea), July 13, 2017. (http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/ search1/2603000000.html?cid=AEN20170714004900320)
- **282.** "S. Korean retailer opens 1st convenience store in Iran," *Yonhap News Agency* (South Korea), November 21, 2017. (http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2017/11/21/02000000000AEN20171121002000320.html)
- **283.** "Factbox: Post-sanctions deals with Iranian firms linked to Khamenei," *Reuters*, January 19, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-deals-khamenei-factbox/factbox-post-sanctions-deals-with-iranian-firms-linked-to-khamenei-idUSKBN15328Z)
- **284.** Ibid; U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Treasury Targets Assets of Iranian Leadership," June 4, 2013. (https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl1968.aspx)

- **285.** "Factbox: Post-sanctions deals with Iranian firms linked to Khamenei," *Reuters*, January 19, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-deals-khamenei-factbox/factbox-post-sanctions-deals-with-iranian-firms-linked-to-khamenei-idUSKBN15328Z)
- **286.** Yoon Jin-ho "Doosan Heavy Industries lands \$186 mn desalination deal in Iran," *Pulse* (South Korea), June 27, 2016. (http://pulsenews.co.kr/view.php?sc=30800021&year=2016&no=460168)
- **287.** Shim Woo-hyun, "GS E&C set to re-enter Iranian construction market," *The Korea Herald* (South Korea), November 29, 2017. (http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20171129000911)
- **288.** Jung Min-hee, "Hyosung Signed MOU with Fajr Petrochemical Company in Iran," *Business Korea* (South Korea), July 29, 2016. (http://www.businesskorea.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=15385)
- **289.** Kang Young-woon, "Korea's Hyosung eyes polypropylene base in Iran," *Pulse* (South Korea), April 10, 2017, (http://pulsenews.co.kr/view.php?sc=30800028&year=2017&no=242324)
- **290.** Lee Han-na, "Hyundai Engineering wins \$3.3bn order to build petrochemical facility in Iran," *Pulse* (South Korea), March 13, 2017. (http://pulsenews.co.kr/view.php?year=2017&no=171133)
- **291.** Lee Seung-hoon and Kim Hyo-jin, "Hyundai Rotem strikes \$829 mn railcar deal with Iran," *Pulse* (South Korea), December 4, 2017. (http://pulsenews.co.kr/view.php?year=2017&no=803063)
- **292.** "Iran's IDRO, South Korea's Hyundai Sign Cooperation Document," *Tasnim News Agency* (Iran), August 7, 2016. (http://www.tasnimnews.com/en/news/2016/08/07/1151420/iran-s-idro-south-korea-s-hyundai-sign-cooperation-document)
- **293.** "Factbox: Post-sanctions deals with Iranian firms linked to Khamenei," *Reuters*, January 19, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-deals-khamenei-factbox/factbox-post-sanctions-deals-with-iranian-firms-linked-to-khamenei-idUSKBN15328Z)
- **294.** Costas Paris and Joanne Chiu, "U.S. Sanctions Start to Pinch Shipping in Iran," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 29, 2018. (https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-sanctions-start-to-pinch-shipping-in-iran-1527586200)
- **295.** Jhoo Dong-Chan, "Hyundai Heavy's Iran deal in trouble," *The Korea Times* (South Korea), June 8, 2018. (https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/tech/2018/06/693_250353.html)
- **296.** "Hyundai Merchant Marine to adjust cargo service to Iran on US sanctions," *Pulse* (South Korea), May 25, 2018. (http://pulsenews.co.kr/view.php?year=2018&no=331991)
- **297.** "Mazda, Hyundai Leave Iranian Market, Affecting Cars and Shipping," *Radio Farda*, June 13, 2018. (https://en.radiofarda.com/a/mazda-hyundai-leaving-iranian-market/29288201.html)
- **298.** "South Korea to start trading with Iran in euro on Aug 29," *Reuters*, August 25, 2016. (http://www.reuters.com/article/southkorea-iran-trade-idUSL3N1B61S2)
- **299.** "Korea, Iran biz groups to boost ties," *The Korea Herald* (South Korea), May 3, 2016. (http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20160503000988&ACE_SEARCH=1)
- **300.** "Iranian, S. Korean banks ink cooperation MoU," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), May 3, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82060503/)
- **301.** "Korean bourse operator signs MOU with Iran," *Yonhap News Agency* (South Korea), October 23, 2015. (http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/business/2015/10/22/56/0503000000AEN20151022011200320F.html)
- **302.** Ladane Nasseri, "Iran's Leaders Are Bolstered by Billions in Loans From the East," *Bloomberg*, September 20, 2017. (https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-09-20/iran-loaned-billions-as-asian-powers-reject-trump-world-view); "Iran, South Korea Sign Record Deal," *Radio Farda*, August 27, 2017. (https://en.radiofarda.com/a/iran-south-korea-loan/28699330.html)
- **303.** "Iran, South Korea sign deal on banking cooperation," *Business Standard* (India), September 9, 2017. (http://www.business-standard.com/article/news-ians/iran-south-korea-sign-deal-on-banking-cooperation-117090900081_1.html)
- **304.** Sohn Ji-young, "KT&G expands business in Iran," *The Korea Herald* (South Korea), February 10, 2016. (http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20160210000447&ACE_SEARCH=1)
- **305.** Maziar Motamedi, "Iran's Deal With South Korea Ushers New FDI Era," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), August 29, 2017. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-business-and-markets/71321/irans-deal-with-south-korea-ushers-new-fdi-era)
- **306.** John Kang, "South Korea Cozies Up To Iran As Exports Fall Again," *Forbes*, March 2, 2016. (http://www.forbes.com/sites/johnkang/2016/03/02/south-korea-cozies-up-to-iran-as-exports-fall-again/#25bcadb17fe4)
- **307.** "S.Korea's KTC to invest \$820m in Iran's renewable energy sector," *Tehran Times* (Iran), October 7, 2016. (http://www.tehrantimes.com/news/407134/S-Korea-s-KTC-to-invest-820m-in-Iran-s-renewable-energy-sector)

- 308. "ایران و کړه جنوبی خودروی برقی تولید میکنند" (Iran and South Korea to produce electric cars)," *Tasnim News Agency* (Iran), May 28, 2016. (http://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1395/02/24/1073916. وکړه جنوبی -خودروی -برقی تولید می کنند/ ایران و -کړه -جنوبی -خودروی -برقی تولید -می کنند/ ایران و -کړه -جنوبی -خودروی -برقی تولید -می کنند/ ایران و -کړه -جنوبی -خودروی -برقی تولید -می کنند/ ایران و -کړه -جنوبی -خودروی -برقی تولید -می کنند/ ایران و -کړه -جنوبی -خودروی -برقی تولید -می کنند/ ایران و -کړه -جنوبی -خودروی -برقی تولید -می کنند/ ایران و -کړه -جنوبی -خودروی -برقی تولید -می کنند/ ایران و -کړه -جنوبی -خودروی -برقی تولید -می کنند/ ایران و -کړه -جنوبی -خودروی -برقی تولید می کنند/ ایران و -کړه -برقی تولید کړه -برقی کړه -برقی تولید کړه -برقی -برقی کړه -برقی
- **309.** Lee Hyo-sik, "POSCO, LG Struggles in Middle East," *The Korea Times* (South Korea), July 31, 2017. (http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/tech/2017/08/694_233954.html)
- **310.** "South Korea to start trading with Iran in euro on Aug 29," *Reuters*, August 25, 2016. (http://www.reuters.com/article/southkorea-iran-trade-idUSL3N1B61S2)
- 311. "S Korea, Turkey to build ME's largest power plant in Iran," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), March 18, 2017. (http://en.mehrnews.com/news/124316/S-Korea-Turkey-to-build-ME-s-largest-power-plant-in-Iran)
- **312.** "South Korea's SK E&C signs \$1.6 billion deal to modernize Iran oil refinery," *Reuters*, August 6, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sk-e-c-iran/south-koreas-sk-ec-signs-1-6-billion-deal-to-modernize-iran-oil-refinery-idUSKBN1AM076)
- 313. "SAIPA, S. Koran Co. sign \$1 bn finance deal," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), May 28, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82091645/)
- **314.** Lee Ji-yoon, "SK telecom to export IoT solutions to Iran," *The Korea Herald* (South Korea), May 3, 2016. (http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20160503000633)
- 315. Ibid.
- **316.** "S. Korean spandex company to build plant in Iran," *Yonhap News Agency* (South Korea), May 11, 2016. (http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2016/05/11/02000000000AEN20160511002800320.html)
- 317. Julia Payne, Dmitry Zhdannikov, Amanda Cooper, "Spooked by Trump, Europe's Iranian oil purchases set to plummet," *Reuters*, June 29, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-oil-iran-europe/spooked-by-trump-europes-iranian-oil-purchases-set-to-plummet-idUSKBN1JP1P4)
- **318.** Ron Bousso, Amanda Cooper, and Shadia Nasralla, "European refiners winding down purchases of Iranian oil," *Reuters*, June 6, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-oil-europe/european-refiners-winding-down-purchases-of-iranian-oil-idUSKCN1J21F0)
- **319.** Nidhi Verma, "Spain's Repsol hires tanker for Iran's Pars oil as sanctions loom sources," *Reuters*, June 19, 2018. (https://af.reuters.com/article/commoditiesNews/idAFL4N1TL3CS)
- **320.** Lizzie Porter, "The luxury hotels luring Western tourists to Iran," *The Telegraph* (UK), March 3, 2016. (https://www.telegraph.co.uk/ travel/destinations/middle-east/iran/articles/melia-to-open-irans-first-international-five-star-hotel/)
- 321. "About us," Taim Weser, accessed July 27, 2018. (http://www.taimweser.com/presencia2.aspx)
- **322.** "US Pushes European Companies Out From Iran Analyst," *Sputnik* (Russia), June 7, 2018. (https://sputniknews.com/analysis/201806071065205295-us-european-companies-iran/)
- $\textbf{323.} \ \text{``Products \& Services; Worldwide Presence,''} \ \textit{Tubacex}, accessed July 31, 2018. \ (\underline{\text{http://www.tubacex.com/en/?the-widest-portfolio-of-tubular-solutions} \& Z = 2d3473db9330f7b7)}$
- **324.** "Progress of Pipe-building Deal with Tubacex Satisfactory: NIOC," *Shana* (Iran), May 9, 2018. (https://www.shana.ir/en/newsagency/282739/Progress-of-Pipe-building-Deal-with-Tubacex-Satisfactory-NIOC)
- **325.** "Iran buys pipes for oil sector in \$615 mln deal with Spain's Tubacex," *Reuters*, May 24, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/iraneconomy-oil-pipes-idUSL8N1IQ5YG)
- 326. "Atlas Copco in Iran," Atlas Copco, accessed July 27, 2018. (https://www.atlascopco.com/en-ir)
- **327.** "Trumpeffekt Nackajätte bryter med Iran (Trump Effect Nacka giant breaks with Iran)," *Mitti* (Sweden), August 7, 2018. (https://mitti.se/nyheter/trumpeffekt-nackajatte-bryter/)
- **328.** "Alfa Laval presents first results from strategic review," *Alfa Laval*, August 30, 2016. (https://www.alfalaval.com/media/news/ investors/2016/alfa-laval-presents-first-results-from-strategic-review/)
- 329. Alfa Laval, accessed August 10, 2018. (https://www.alfalaval.ae/contact-us/?countryId=818)
- **330.** "Global Assets," *Alfa Laval*, accessed August 23, 2018. (https://www.alfalaval.com/globalassets/images/misc/partnerdays/websitepartnerdays-companylist.pdf)
- 331. "About Us," Serkland Invest AB, accessed July 31, 2018. (https://www.serklandinvest.com/about/)
- **332.** Golnar Motevalli, "Swedish Investment firm to Buy Stake in Danone's Iran Producer," *Bloomberg*, February 15, 2017. (https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-02-15/swedish-investment-firm-to-buy-stake-in-danone-s-iran-producer)

- 333. "Swiss rail company Matisa defies U.S. with Iran deal," *Press TV* (Iran), June 20, 2018. (http://www.presstv.com/Detail/2018/06/20/565536/Iran-railway-Switzerland-US-sanctions-Russia-China)
- 334. Ibid.
- **335.** "Nestle sees no direct implications on business from Iran sanctions," *Reuters*, August 7, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/usiran-nuclear-nestle/nestle-sees-no-direct-implications-on-business-from-iran-sanctions-idUSKBN1KS12B)
- **336.** "Switzerland's Autoneum makes Iran push with license deal," *Reuters*, December 11, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/autoneum-hold-iran/switzerlands-autoneum-makes-iran-push-with-license-deal-idUSL8N1OB3HF)
- 337. Marc Burgi, "Autoneum zieht sich aus dem Iran zuruck," *Handelszeitung* (Switzerland), July 2, 2018. (https://www.handelszeitung.ch/unternehmen/autoneum-zieht-sich-aus-dem-iran-zuruck)
- **338.** Matt Egan, "American companies are paying the price for Trump's Iran policy," *CNN*, June 7, 2018. (https://money.cnn.com/2018/06/07/news/companies/iran-sanctions-general-electric-trump/index.html)
- **339.** "MSC New Falcon Service Calls at Iran Port of Shahid Rajei," *Mediterranean Shipping Company*, January 6, 2016. (https://www.msc.com/arm/press/press-releases/2016-january/msc-new-falcon-service-calls-at-iran-port-of-shahi)
- **340.** "Re-Imposition of U.S. Sanctions on Iran," *Mediterranean Shipping Company*, May 16, 2018. (https://www.msc.com/mmr/notices/2018-may/re-imposition-of-u-s-sanctions-on-iran)
- **341.** "Factbox: European companies respond to latest Iran sanctions," *Reuters*, August 8, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-companies-europe-factbox/factbox-european-companies-respond-to-latest-iran-sanctions-idUSKBN1KT1CR)
- 342. "ABB in Iran...Open for business," *ABB*, accessed August 1, 2018. (http://www.abb.com/cawp/seitp202/4c71c2b3e608cf824425809d0021bff4.aspx); "Company overview of ABB," *Bloomberg*, June 12, 2018. (https://www.bloomberg.com/research/stocks/private/snapshot.asp?privcapId=131715799)
- 343. "Sensitive Countries," ABB, June 2018. (https://new.abb.com/sustainability/responsible-business/sensitive-countries)
- **344.** "Successful Inauguration of Service Center at Burckhardt Compression Tehran SSK," *Burckhardt Compression*, August 16, 2017. (https://www.burckhardtcompression.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/170811_Media_Release_BCIR_Workshop_Opening_EN.pdf)
- **345.** "US Anti-Iran Sanctions Put EU Companies at Risk: What Do They Say?" *Sputnik* (Russia), June 5, 2018. (https://sputniknews.com/europe/201806051065094368-us-sanctions-eu-business/)
- **346.** "Factbox: European companies respond to latest Iran sanctions," *Reuters*, August 8, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-companies-europe-factbox/factbox-european-companies-respond-to-latest-iran-sanctions-idUSKBN1KT1CR)
- 347. "SGS Office Directory," SGS, accessed August 10, 2018. (https://www.sgs.com/en/office-directory?country=59)
- **348.** "Certification for Export to Iran," *SGS*, 2016. (https://www.sgsgroup.de/-/media/local/germany/documents/brochures/ind/sgs_industrial_services_iran_en.pdf)
- **349.** Carolyn Cohn and Jonathan Saul, "U.S. sanctions seen barring IT platform of insurer Lloyd's for Iran trade," *Reuters*, July 13, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-sanctions-insurance/u-s-sanctions-seen-barring-it-platform-of-insurer-lloyds-for-iran-trade-idUSKBN1K31TX); Suzanne Barlyn and Carolyn Cohn, "Global insurers review business after U.S. exit from Iran deal," *Reuters*, May 18, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-ajg/global-insurers-review-business-after-u-s-exit-from-iran-deal-idUSKCN1IJ2NB)
- **350.** Humeyra Pamuk and Julia Payne, "Turkey's Tupras reduces Iranian crude purchases as U.S. sanctions loom," *Reuters*, July 20, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-oil-turkey/turkeys-tupras-reduces-iranian-crude-purchases-as-u-s-sanctions-loom-idUSKBN1KA22Y)
- **351.** "Turkey's Unit International, Russia's Zarubezhneft and Iran's Ghadir sign drilling deal," *Reuters*, August 15, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/turkey-energy-russia-iran-idUSL8N1L13IZ)
- **352.** "Turkey's Unit in 'final talks' to build power plants in Iran," *Press TV* (Iran), July 10, 2018. (https://www.presstv.com/ Detail/2018/07/10/567663/Iran-Turkey-power-plants-renewable-investment)
- **353.** "Arkas signs deal with Iran's shipping company to boost ties," *Hurriyet* (Turkey), April 13, 2016. (http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/arkas-signs-deal-with-irans-shipping-company-to-boost-ties--97748)
- 354. "Schedules," AtlasGlobal, accessed August 20, 2018. (https://online.atlasglb.com/AtlasOnline/timetable.kk)
- 355. "Iran, Turkey sign MoU on waste management," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), December 10, 2017. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82759086)

- 356. "Turkish GAMA Holding inks petrochemical investment MoU with Iran," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), March 14, 2018. (https://en.mehrnews.com/news/132806/Turkish-GAMA-Holding-inks-petrochemical-investment-MoU-with-Iran)
- **357.** "Turkey's Otokar says signs licence deal with Iran's OGHAB for exports," *Reuters*, December 19, 2016. (https://www.reuters.com/article/turkey-iran-autos-idUSI7N1E401H)
- 358. Ceyda Caglayan, "Turkey's Turcas says eyes energy investments in Iran," *Reuters*, May 3, 2016. (https://af.reuters.com/article/commoditiesNews/idAFL5N18059K); "Turcas, petrokimya sektorune donmeye hazirlaniyor (Turcas is preparing to return to the petrochemical industry)," *Anadolu Ajansi* (Turkey), March 15, 2018. (https://www.aa.com.tr/tr/ekonomi/turcas-petrokimya-sektorune-donmeye-hazirlaniyor/1089406)
- 359. "Our Destinations," *Turkish Airlines*, accessed August 15, 2018. (https://www.turkishairlines.com/en-us/flights-from-tehran/)
- **360.** "Iran signs oil contract with Pergas to develop Keranj field," *Reuters*, May 16, 2018. (https://uk.reuters.com/article/us-oil-iran-contract/iran-signs-oil-contract-with-pergas-to-develop-keranj-field-idUKKCN1IH2NZ)
- **361.** "British Pergas enters game as French Total warns leaving Iran," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), May 20, 2018. (https://en.mehrnews.com/news/134183/British-Pergas-enters-game-as-French-Total-warns-leaving-Iran)
- **362.** "British Airways resumes direct flights to Tehran as sanctions ease," *Reuters*, September 1, 2016. (http://www.reuters.com/article/iran-trade-britain-airways-idUSL8N1BD2RH)
- **363.** "British Airways, Air France halting flights to Iran from next month," *Reuters*, August 23, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iag-iran/british-airways-air-france-halting-flights-to-iran-from-next-month-idUSKCN1L81N8)
- **364.** Ron Bousso, "A BP North Sea field to test U.S. policy on Iran," *Reuters*, November 27, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-iran-bp/a-bp-north-sea-field-to-test-u-s-policy-on-iran-idUSKBN1DR0K5)
- **365.** "UK to help return Rhum cash to Iran," *Press TV* (Iran), April 25, 2016. (http://presstv.com/Detail/2016/04/25/462539/UK-to-help-return-Rhum-cash-to-Iran/)
- **366.** Ron Bousso, "A BP North Sea field to test U.S. policy on Iran," *Reuters*, November 27, 2017. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-iran-bp/a-bp-north-sea-field-to-test-u-s-policy-on-iran-idUSKBN1DR0K5)
- **367.** Rob Davies, "How Trump's Iran deal exit could hit aviation, oil and car industries," *The Guardian* (UK), May 9, 2018. (https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/may/09/how-trump-iran-deal-exit-could-hit-aviation-oil-and-car-industries)
- **368.** Caitlin Morrison, "BP halts work on North Sea gas field due to reintroduction of US sanctions on Iran," *The Independent* (UK), May 22, 2018. (https://www.independent.co.uk/news/business/news/bp-north-sea-gas-trump-iran-nuclear-deal-latest-sanctions-a8362806.html)
- **369.** Jillian Ambrose, "UK fund to build one of world's biggest solar farms in Iran," *The Telegraph* (UK), September 20, 2017. (http://www.telegraph.co.uk/business/2017/09/20/uk-fund-build-one-worlds-biggest-solar-farms-iran/)
- **370.** "Exclusive: UK's Quercus pulls plug on \$570 million Iran solar plant as sanctions bite," *Reuters*, August 14, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-sanctions-quercus-exclusive/exclusive-uks-quercus-pulls-plug-on-570-million-iran-solar-plant-as-sanctions-bite-idUSKBN1KZ0ZR)
- **371.** Camilla Hodgson, "Budget brand easyHotel is planning to expand into Iran," *Business Insider*, July 17, 2017. (http://www.businessinsider.com/easyhotel-expansion-into-iran-and-sri-lanka-2017-7)
- 372. "Lloyd's to open branches in Iran," *Press TV* (Iran), November 20, 2016. (http://www.presstv.com/Detail/2016/11/20/494380/Lloyds-of-London-to-open-branches-in-Iran)
- 373. Carolyn Cohn and Jonathan Saul, "U.S. sanctions seen barring IT platform of insurer Lloyd's for Iran trade," *Reuters*, July 13, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-sanctions-insurance/u-s-sanctions-seen-barring-it-platform-of-insurer-lloyds-for-iran-trade-idUSKBN1K31TX)
- 374. Ibid.
- 375. "RFD signs \$23 million deal with TEC," Islamic Republic News Agency (Iran), May 9, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/en/News/82066671/)
- **376.** "Rolls-Royce plc confirms deal with Aseman Airlines," *Mehr News Agency* (Iran), February 21, 2017. (http://en.mehrnews.com/news/123720/Rolls-Royce-plc-confirms-deal-with-Aseman-Airlines)
- 377. Martin Robinson, "British companies Rolls-Royce, BA and Vodafone could be forced to cut ties with Iran 'immediately' and tear up billion-pound deals as Trump threatens new sanctions on Tehran," *Daily Mail* (UK), May 9, 2018. (http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-5708761/British-companies-Rolls-Royce-BP-Vodafone-forced-exit-Iran-immediately.html)

378. Ibid.

- 379. "اعلام امضاى تفاهم نامه همكارى ميان صندوق هاى ضمانت صادرات ايران و انگليس" (Announcing the Signing of Memorandum of Understanding between the Iranian and English Export Guarantee Funds)," *Islamic Republic News Agency* (Iran), March 9, 2016. (http://www.irna.ir/fa/News/81997363/)
- **380.** Tim Hepher, "Exclusive: Iran in talks with UK over jetliner export funding," *Reuters*, May 4, 2017. (http://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-britain-financing-exclusive-idUSKBN1800VW)
- **381.** "USA withdraw from the JCPOA Agreement with Iran Update," *UK P&I Club*, May 9, 2018. (https://www.ukpandi.com/knowledge-publications/article/usa-withdraw-from-the-jcpoa-agreement-with-iran-update-143658/)
- 382. "About Unilever Iran," *Unilever*, accessed August 24, 2018. (http://www.unileveriran.ir/en/about/who-we-are/about-unilever-iran/)
- **383.** "Unilever Iran and Golestan Co. signed joint venture partnership agreement," *Unilever*, December 11, 2017. (http://www.unileveriran.ir/en/news/unilever-iran-and-golestan-co-signed-joint-venture-parnership-agreement/)
- **384.** Helen Reid, "Vodafone enters Iranian market," *Reuters*, October 18, 2016. (https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-vodafone-group-iran-hiweb-idUKKCN12I0HG)
- **385.** Rob Davies, "How Trump's Iran deal exit could hit aviation, oil and car industries," *The Guardian* (UK), May 9, 2018. (https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/may/09/how-trump-iran-deal-exit-could-hit-aviation-oil-and-car-industries)
- **386.** "AGM Statement," *Westminster Group PLC*, June 26, 2018. (https://www.londonstockexchange.com/exchange/news/market-news/market-news/market-news-detail/WSG/13692997.html)
- **387.** "Iran and Boeing Sign \$16.6 Billion Deal on Sale of 80 Aircraft," *The New York Times*, December 11, 2016. (http://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/11/world/middleeast/iran-boeing-airplane-deal.html?_r=0)
- 388. "Iran's Aseman signs final deal for 30 Boeing 737s: IRNA," Reuters, June 10, 2017.
- (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-aseman-boeing/irans-aseman-signs-final-deal-for-30-boeing-737s-irna-idUSKBN1910HT)
- **389.** Chris Isidore, "New Iran sanctions will kill billions in jet sales. Boeing is ready," *CNN*, May 8, 2018. (http://money.cnn.com/2018/05/08/news/companies/boeing-airbus-iran-sanctions/index.html)
- **390.** U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Dover Corporation," accessed August 10, 2018. (https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/29905/000002990518000013/a2017123110-k.htm)
- **391.** Asa Fitch and Ian Talley, "U.S. Companies Wind Down Iran Business After Nuclear Deal Pullout," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 5, 2018. (https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-companies-wind-down-iran-business-after-nuclear-deal-pullout-1528225532?mod=fox_australian)
- **392.** Benoit Faucon and Thomas Gryta, "GE Pulls Back From Work in Iran," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 31, 2018. (https://www.wsj.com/articles/ge-pulls-back-from-work-in-iran-1527778536?mod=article_inline)
- **393.** Asa Fitch and Ian Talley, "U.S. Companies Wind Down Iran Business After Nuclear Deal Pullout," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 5, 2018. (https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-companies-wind-down-iran-business-after-nuclear-deal-pullout-1528225532?mod=fox_australian)
- **394.** Ellen R. Wald, "10 Companies Leaving Iran As Trump's Sanctions Close In," *Forbes*, June 6, 2018. (https://www.forbes.com/sites/ellenrwald/2018/06/06/10-companies-leaving-iran-as-trumps-sanctions-close-in/#212dd0f1c90f)
- 395. Asa Fitch and Ian Talley, "U.S. Companies Wind Down Iran Business After Nuclear Deal Pullout," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 5, 2018. (https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-companies-wind-down-iran-business-after-nuclear-deal-pullout-1528225532?mod=fox_australian)
- **396.** Ellen R. Wald, "10 Companies Leaving Iran As Trump's Sanctions Close In," *Forbes*, June 6, 2018. (https://www.forbes.com/sites/ellenrwald/2018/06/06/10-companies-leaving-iran-as-trumps-sanctions-close-in/#212dd0f1c90f); "Mazda, Hyundai Leave Iranian Market, Affecting Cars and Shipping," *Radio Farda*, June 13, 2018. (https://en.radiofarda.com/a/mazda-hyundai-leaving-iranian-market/29288201.html)
- **397.** Barrett J. Brunsman, "P&G ending operations in Iran because of Trump decision," *Cincinnati Business Courier*, June 4, 2018. (https://www.bizjournals.com/cincinnati/news/2018/06/04/p-g-ending-operations-in-iran-because-of-trump.html)
- **398.** "Iran's NDC, French Firm Sign Drilling Agreement," *Eghtesad Online* (Iran), November 4, 2017. (http://www.en.eghtesadonline.com/Section-economy-4/21416-iran-ndc-french-firm-sign-drilling-agreement); The Iranian press reports mistakenly describe Altea as a French company. It is a U.S. company with a French subsidiary. See: "Who we are," *Altea Resources*, accessed November 22, 2017. (http://altears.com/who-we-are/)

- **399.** Carolyn Cohn and Jonathan Saul, "U.S. sanctions seen barring IT platform of insurer Lloyd's for Iran trade," *Reuters*, July 13, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-sanctions-insurance/u-s-sanctions-seen-barring-it-platform-of-insurer-lloyds-for-iran-trade-idUSKBN1K31TX)
- **400.** Suzanne Barlyn and Carolyn Cohn, "Global insurers review business after U.S. exit from Iran deal," *Reuters*, May 18, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-ajg/global-insurers-review-business-after-u-s-exit-from-iran-deal-idUSKCN1IJ2NB)
- **401.** "Ma Insurance, PartnerRe Renew Contract," *Financial Tribune* (Iran), February 15, 2018. (https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-business-and-markets/81951/ma-insurance-partnerre-renew-contract)
- **402.** Carolyn Cohn and Jonathan Saul, "U.S. sanctions seen barring IT platform of insurer Lloyd's for Iran trade," *Reuters*, July 13, 2018. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-sanctions-insurance/u-s-sanctions-seen-barring-it-platform-of-insurer-lloyds-for-iran-trade-idUSKBN1K31TX)
- **403.** Asa Fitch and Ian Talley, "U.S. Companies Wind Down Iran Business After Nuclear Deal Pullout," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 5, 2018. (https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-companies-wind-down-iran-business-after-nuclear-deal-pullout-1528225532)